# F. No. 21/1/2024 Media Government of India Ministry of Finance Department of Financial Services

#### DISCLAIMER

The information contained in the Request for Proposal (RFP) document on behalf of the Government of India, Ministry of Finance (MoF), Department of Financial Services (DFS) provided to Applicants (Bidders/tonoerers) on the terms and conditions set out in the RFP and such other terms and conditions subject to which such information is provided.

The RFP is not an agreement and is neither an offer by the Department of Financial Services to the prospective applicants or any other person.

The purpose of this RFP is to provide concerned parties with information that may be useful to them in the formulation of their Proposals pursuant to this RFP.

Information provided in this RFP to the Applicants is on a wide range of matters, some of which depend upon the interpretation of taw. The information given is not an exhaustive account of statutory requirements and should not be regarded as a complete or authoritative statement of taw. The Authorities accept no responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise for any interpretation or opinion in the law, expressed herein.

DFS. MoF also accepts no liability of any nature whether resulting from negligence or otherwise, however caused, arising from reliance of any applicant upon the statements contained in this RFP. DFS may, in its absolute discretion, but without being under any obligation to do so, update, amend or supplement the information, assessment or assumption contained in this RFP.

The issue of the RFP does not imply that DFS is bound to select any Applicant or to appoint the Selected Applicant, as the case may be, for the consultancy and DFS reserves the right to reject/ amend all or any of the proposals without assigning any reasons whatsoever.

The applicant shall beer all its costs associated with or relating to the preparation and submission of its Proposal including, but not limited, to preparation, copying, postage, delivery fees, expanses associated with any demonstrations or presentations which may be required by DFS or any other costs incurred in connection with or relating to its Proposal. All such costs and expanses will remain with the Applicant and DFS shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for the same or for any other costs or other expenses incurred by an applicant in preparation or submission of the proposal, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the selection process.

## F.No 21/1/2024-Media Government of India Ministry of Finance Department of Financial Services

Dated 12 08 2024

#### TENDER NOTICE

# Subject: e-Tender for Appointment of a professional agency for social media management for Department of Financial Services

For and on behalf of President of India, e-bids are invited in two (Technical and Financial) and system from the firms/ companies/ consortium for appointment of agency for providing social media management services for Department of Financial Services.

- 2 The estimated cost of the consultancy is Rs.33 lakh per annum plus Goods & Services Tax (GST).
- In case your firm/company/consortium is inferested in providing social media management Services and fulfils the eligibility criteria, please apply in the prescribed proforma contained in RFP document (Technical bid and Financial bid) separately. The bids may be submitted only in online mode on Government e-Marketolace (GeM) portal. The Earnest Money Deposit (EMD)/ Bid Security may be submitted physically in the form of Demand Draft/Bank Guarantee in favour of SO, DEA (Banking Division) on or before 17:00 hours of 02.09.2024 and dropped in a sealed envelope in the Tender Box installed in Department of Financial Services, 3° Floor, Jeevandeep Building, Parliament Street. New Delhi before the last date of bid submission.
- 4. All the required documents (self-attested) in support of eligibility criteria are to be submitted along with the tender documents. All tender documents should be numbered serially. Proposals may be submitted online at <a href="https://gern.gov.in">https://gern.gov.in</a> after perusal of the detaked instructions for bidders. It is mandatory for the firm/company/consortium to submit proposal online within stipulated time failing which the proposal are liable to be rejected.
- DFS reserves the right to cancel the tender at any time / stage or relax /amend / withdraw any of the terms and conditions contained in the Tender document without assigning any reasons, thereof.

6. Tender document may be downloaded from the website of <u>Government e-Marketplace</u> (<u>GeM</u>) portal untitos //gem.gov.in or from website of Department of Financial Services (www.financialservices.gov.in). All queries relating to the process of online bid submission may be directed to the 24X7 GeM Portal Helpdesk.

(Arvind Gaur) Under Secretary to the Govt of India

Tel No. 011-23748715

#### INSTRUCTIONS FOR ONLINE BID SUBMISSION

As per the directives of Department of Expenditure, this tender document has been published on the Government e-Marketplace (GeM) portal (https://gem.gov.in). The bidders are required to submit soft copies of their bids electronically on the GeM Portal, using valid Digital Signature Certificates. The instructions given below are meant to assist the bidders in registering on the GeM Portal, prepare their bids in accordance with the requirements and submitting their bids online on the GeM Portal.

#### REGISTRATION

- Bioders are required to annull on GeM portal as a seller by clicking on the link. https://micp.gem.gov.in/legistration/segreenterff/seller which is free of charge.
- The pre-requisites for GeM selfer registration are available by clicking link. https://assets.bg.gem.gov.in/resources/pdf/seller-registration-pre-requisites-v1.2 pdf.

# SEARCHING FOR TENDER DOCUMENTS

- There are various search options build in the GeM Portal, to facilitate bidders to search active tenders by several parameters. These parameters could include Eid ID, organization's name, location, etc. (Link, https://bidplus.gem.gov.in/bidists)
- Once the hidders have selected the tenders they are interested in, they may download the required documents/ tender schedules.

#### PREPARATION OF BIDS

- Elidder should take into account any conigendum published on the lender document before submitting their bids.
- 2) Please go through the tender advertisement and the tender document carefully to understand the documents required to be submitted as part of the bid. Please note the number of covers in which the bid documents have to be submitted, the number of documents including the names and content of each of the document that need to be submitted. Any deviations from these may lead to rejection of the bid.
- Bidder, in advance, should get ready the bid documents to be submitted as indicated in the tendor document/ schedule in PDF formats. Bid documents may be scanned with 100 dpi with black and white option.

#### SUBMISSION OF BIDS

1) Bidder should log into the site well in advance for bid submission so that harabe can upload the bid in time i.e. on or before the bid submission time. Bidder will be responsible for any delay due to other issues.

- The bidder has to digitally sign and upload the required bid documents one by one as indicated in the tender document.
- Bidder has to select the payment option as "offline" to pay the tender fee/EMD as applicable and enter details of the instrument.
- 4) Bidder should prepare the EMD as per the instructions specified in the tender document. The original should be dropped in a sealed envelope in the Tender Box installed in Department of Financial Services, 3<sup>st</sup> Floor, Jeevandeep Building, Parliament Street, New Delhi before the last date of bid submission. The details of the DD/any other accepted instrument, physically sent, should tally with the details available in the scanned copy and the data entered during bid submission time. Otherwise the uploaded bid will be rejected.
- Bidders should upload their financial bids in PDF format in the format given.
- 6) The serve time (which is displayed on the bidders' dashboard) will be considered as the standard time for referencing the deadlines for submission of the bids by the bidders, opening of bids etc. The bidders should follow this time during bid submission.
- 7) All the documents being submitted by the bidders would be encrypted using PKI encryption techniques to ensure the secrecy of the data. The data entered cannot be viewed by unauthorized persons until the time of bid opening. The confidentiality of the bids is maintained using the secured Socket Layer 128-bit encryption technology.
- The uploaded tender documents become readable only after the tender opening by the authorized bid openers.
- 9) Upon the successful and timely submission of bids, the portal will give a successful bid submission message & a bid summary will be displayed with the big number and the date & time of submission of the bid with all other relevant details.
- 10) The bid summary has to be printed and kept as an acknowledgement of the submission of the bid. This acknowledgement may be used as an entry pass for any bid opening meetings.

#### ASSISTANCE TO BIDDERS

- Any quenes relating to the tender document and the terms and conditions contained therein should be addressed to the Procuring entity/ Tender inviting Authority for a tender or the relevant contact person indicated in the tender.
- Any queries relating to the process of online bid automission or queries relating to GeM. Portal in general may be directed to the 24x7 GeM Portal Helpdesk. The contact number and email id for the helpdesk are Toll Free Numbers: 1800-419-3436;1800-102-3436 and helpdesk-gram direction.

AN

#### PROJECT DESCRIPTION AND SCOPE OF WORK

### 1.1 Background

1.1.1 Department of Financial Services (the "Department") is the nodal department for banking, insurance and pension, it implements various social sector schemes viz. Pradhan Mantri Jeevan Jyoti Bima Yojana (PMJJBY), Pradhan Mantri Suraksha Bima Yojana (PMSBY), Atal Pension Yojana (APY), Pradhan Mantri Jan Dhan Yojana (PMJDY), Pradhan Mantri Mudra Yojana (PMMY), Pradhan mantra Vaya Vandana Yojana (PMVVY) and Stand Up India (SUPI) etc.

In order to constantly respond to public concerns, generate interest and promote awareness about its schemes and other activities of the Department en active interactive presence on various forms of Social Media including Twitter/Facebook/Instagram/Youtube etc. is proposed. Along with this, fracking of port and social/digital media for DFS related developments would form an important part. A professional agency, both for Social Media/Digital media. presence and tracking of the same, is envisaged to be appointed for this purpose. Department of Financial Services (DFS), Government of India desires to appoint a credible professional agency to manage the social media and Public Relations related on lump sum payment basis to utilize the social media platforms for dissemination of information and creating awareness about the services delivered under the schemes & programmes of DFS. The agency must have in-house production facility. All other requirements such as manpower, tools, creative content, etc. will have to be met by the firm. Agency must have expertise in these works. The entire data will also be stored / archived and the firm has the responsibility to provide it only to DFS, as and when required. The agency will maintain the backup, storage and recovery mechanism for DFS and provide the services to DFS. The Agency shall perform: the activities in accordance with the Terms of Reference (TOR) specified in Scheaule-1

## 1.2 Request for Proposals

The Department invites proposals (the "Proposals") for appointment of a firm/company/consortium (the "Agency") for social media management in conformity with the TOR (collectively the "Consultancy"). The Department intends to select the Agency from the identified firm/company/consortium, in accordance with the procedure set out herein.

#### 1.3 Validity of the Proposal

The Proposal shall be valid for a period of not less than 120 days from the Proposal Due Date (the 'PDD').

#### 1.4 Brief description of the Selection Process

The Department has adopted a two stage selection process (collectively the "Selection Process") for evaluating the Proposal's comprising of technical bids and financial bids to be submitted by the Applicant. The selection will be done through QCBS (Quality and Cost Based Selection) process with 80% weightage to technical proposal and 20% weightage to financial proposal.

In the first stage, technical evaluation will be carried out as specified in Clause 3.1.1. Based on this technical evaluation, a list of short-listed applicants shall be prepared in the second stage, a financial evaluation will be carried out as specified in Clause 3.2. Proposals will finally be ranked according to their combined technical and financial scores as specified in Clause 3.3. The first ranked Applicant (the 'Selected Applicant') may be called for negotiation, if necessary.

#### Currency conversion rate and payment 1.5

All payments to the Agency shall be made in INR in accordance with the provisions of this RFP. The Agency may convert INR into any foreign currency. as per Applicable Laws and the exchange risk, if any, shall be borne by the Agency.

# Schedule of Selection Process

The Department would endeavour to adhere to the following schedule:

S.No.	Event Description	Date and Time
1	Publication of Request for proposal	12.08,2024
2	Last date for receiving quaries / clarifications	19.08,2024
3	Proposal Due Date (PDD) of both Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal	02.09.2024 Within (17:00 hrs)
4	Opening of Technical Proposals	03.09.2024
5	Presentation by Applicant	10.09,2024
6	Opening of Financial Proposal	17.09,2024
7	Letter of Award (LOA)	TBD - Wanin 15 days of opening of Financial Proposals
8	Signing of Agreement	TBD - Within 10 days of LOA:
9	Validity of Proposals	As mentioned in clause 3.3

# Official Contact for the proposal

1.7.1 All communications including the submission of Proposal should be addressed to

Shri Arvind Gaur Under Secretary to the Govt, of India Tel No. 011-23748715 Department of Financial Services Ministry of Finance. Jeesinn Deep Building. 3" Floor, Paniament Street New Celbi-110001

# 1.7.2 The Official Website of the Department is:

# https://financialservices.gov.ht/

1.7.3 All communications, should contain the following information to be marked at the top in bold letters: RFP Notice No. (F No.21/1/2024-Media) for Appointment of agency for social media management.

H2-

# INSTRUCTIONS TO APPLICANTS

### 2.1 Scope of Proposal

- 2.1.1 Detailed description of the objectives, scope of services, deliverables and other requirements relating to this Consultancy are specified in this RFP, in case an applicant entity possesses the requiste experience and capabilities required for undertaking the Consultancy, it may participate in the Selection Process either individually or as lead member of a consortium of firms in response to this invitation. The term applicant means the Sole Firm or the Lead Member, as the case may be. A maximum of two members including Lead Member shall be allowed in a consortium. The manner in which the Proposal is required to be submitted, evaluated and accepted is explained in this RFP.
- 2.1.2 Applicants are advised that the selection of Agency shall be on the basis of an evaluation by the Department through the Selection Process specified in this REP. Applicants shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that no explanation or justification for any aspect of the Selection Process will be given and that the Department's decisions are without any right of appeal whatsoever.
- 2.1.3 The Applicant shall submit its Proposal in the form and manner specified in this RFP. The Technical proposal shall be submitted in the form at Appendix-I and the Financial Proposal shall be submitted in the form at Appendix-II Upon selection, the Applicant shall be required to enter into an agreement with the Department in the form specified at Schedule-2.

### 2.1.4 Key Personnel

The Consultancy Team shall consist of the following key personnel (the "KeyPersonnel") as specified below:

S. No.	Key Personnel	
Project Leader ourn Creative Director		
2	Content Writer	
3	Social Media Manager including services provided for storage/ archive/ retrieval etc	
4	Graphic Designer	

# 2.2 Conditions of Eligibility of Applicants

- 2.2.1 Applicants must read carefully the minimum conditions of eligibility provided herein. Proposals of only those Applicants who satisfy the Conditions of Eligibility will be considered for technical evaluation.
- 2.2.2 To be engible for evaluation of its Proposal, the Applicant shall fulfil the following.

1

### A. Technical Eligibility

- a. The Agency shall have successfully completed at least three similar assignment in last three years for government agency such as Centre/State Govt, PSUs, etc.
- The Agency shall have at least 16 full-time employees on payroll as on date one year prior to proposal submission due date.
- Experience of Strategic Media Planning and Brand Positioning / Social Media Management/ Digital Media Management/ Advertising/ Public Relations/ Communications/ Marketing/ Branding for any government body/ quasi government body with single contract value of at least Rs. 25 liskhs in minimum three occasions during last three years:

## B. Financial Eligibility

Average annual tumover of Rs. 50 lakh in last 3 (three) Financial Years (2021-22, 2022-23, 2023-24).

C. <u>Availability of Key Personnel</u>: The Applicant shall offer and make available all Key Personnel meeting the requirements specified in Sub-clause (D) below.

# D. Conditions of Eligibility for Key Personnel:

S No	Key Personnel	Minimum Qualification	Minimum Experience
1	Project Leader cum Creative Director	Graduate / Post Graduate in any discipline. However diploma/graduate/post graduate in Mass Communications will be desirable.	At least 7 years: experience in journalism or branding or advertising, or marketing
2	Content Writer	Graduate in Literature/larts/ mass communication / journalism	At least 5 years experience in content writing
3	Social Media Manager and data storage / archive/ retneval etc.	Graduate in any discipline	At least 3 years' experience in social media management
4	Graphic Designer	Graduate in any discipline	At least 5 years' experience in graphic designing

2.2.3 The Applicant shall enclose with its Proposal, certificate(s) from its Statutory. Auditors stating its total revenues from professional fees during each of the 3 (three) financial years preceding the PDD (i.e. 2021-22, 2022-23, 2023-24) and

#2\_

the fee received in respect of each of the Eligible Assignments specified in the Proposal. In the event that the Applicant does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide the requisite certificate(s) from the firm of Chartered Accountants that ordinarily audits the annual accounts of the Applicant.

- 2.2.4 The Applicant should submit a Power of Attorney of authorized representative as per the format at Form-4 of Appendix-I. Power of attorney in case of consortium for authorising the lead member to act on behalf of other member may also be given.
- 2.2.5 Any entity which has been barred by the Central Government, any State Government, a statutory authority or a public sector undertaking, as the case may be, from participating in any project, and the bar subsists as on the date of Proposal, would not be eligible to submit a Proposal either by itself or through its Associate.
- 2.2.6 An Applicant or its Associate should have, during the last three financial years, neither failed to perform on any agreement, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitrari or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Applicant or its Associate, nor been expelled from any project or agreement nor have had any agreement terminated for breach by such Applicant or its Associate.
- 2.2.7 While submitting a Proposal, the Applicant should attach dearly marked and referenced continuation sheets in the event that the space provided in the specified forms in the Appendices is insufficient. Alternatively, Applicants may formet, without changing the content of the forms, making this provision for incorporation of the requested information.

## 2.3 Conflict of Interest

- 2.3.1 An Applicant shall not have a conflict of interest that may affect the Selection Process or the Consultancy. Any Applicant found to have a Conflict of interest shall be disqualified. In the event of disqualification, the Department shall forfeit and appropriate the EMD/ Bid Security as compensation and damages payable to the Department for, inter allo, the time, cost and effort of the Department including consideration of such Applicant's Proposal, without prejudice or any other right or remedy that may be available to the Department here under or otherwise.
- 2.3.2 The Department requires that the Applicant provides professional objective, and importial advice and at all times hold the Department's interests paramount, avoid conflicts with other assignments or its own interests, and act without any consideration for future work. The Applicant shall not accept or engage in any assignment that would be in conflict with its prior or current obligations to other clients, or that may place it in a position of not being able to carry out the assignment in the best interests of the Department.
- 2.3.3 Some guiding principles for identifying and addressing Conflicts of Interest have been illustrated in the Guidance Note at Schedule-3. Without limiting the

Dr

generality of the above, an Applicant shall be deemed to have a Conflict of Interest affecting the Selection Process, if

- the Applicant, its consortium member or Associate (or any constituent (n) thereof) and any other Applicant, its consortium member or Associate for any constituent thereof; have common controlling shareholders or other ownership interest provided that this disqualification shall not apply in cases where the direct or indirect shareholding or ownership interest of an Applicant, its Member or Associate (or any shareholder thereof having a shareholding of more than 5% (five per cent) of the paid up and subscribed share capital of such Applicant, Member or Associate, as the case may be) in the other Applicant, its consortium mamber or Associate is less than 5 per cent of the subscribed and paid up equity share capital thereof; provided further that this disqualification shall not apply to any ownership by a bank, insurance company, pension fund or a public financial institution referred to in sub-section (72) of section 2 of the Companies Act, 2013. For the purposes of this Clause 2.3.3(a) indirect shareholding held through one or more intermediate persons shall be computed as follows:
  - (aa) where any intermediary is controlled by a person through management control or otherwise, the entire shareholding held by such controlled intermediary in any other person shall be taken into account for computing the shareholding of such controlling person in the Subject Person; and
  - (bb) subject always to sub-clause (aa) above, where a person does not exercise control over an intermediary, which has shareholding in the Subject Person, the computation of indirect shareholding of such person in the Subject Person shall be undertaken on a proportionate basis; provided, however, that no such shareholding shall be reckoned under this sub-clause (bb) if the shareholding of such person in the intermediary is less than 25% (twenty six per cent) of the subscribed and paid up equity shareholding of such intermediary; or
    - a constituent of such Applicant is also a constituent of another Applicant, or
    - (c) such Applicant or its Associate receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy or grant from any other Applicant or its Associate; or
    - (d) such Applicant has the same legal representative for purposes of this Application as any other Applicant, or
    - (e) such Applicant has a relationship with another Applicant, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to each other's information about, or to influence the Application of either or each of the other Applicant; or
    - if) there is a conflict among this and other consulting assignments of the Applicant (including its personnel and Sub-Agency) and any subsidiaries or entities controlled by such Applicant or having common controlling shareholders. The duties of the Agency will depend on the circumstances of each case. While

AL

- providing consultancy services to the Department for this particular assignment, the Agency shall not take up any assignment that by its nature will result in conflict with the present assignment; or
- (g) a firm which has been appointed by the Department to provide goods or works or services for a project, and its Associates, will be disqualified from providing consulting services for the same project, conversely, a firm hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, and its Members or Associates, will be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or works or services related to the same project; or
- (h) the Applicant, its Member or Associate (or any constituent thereof), and the bidder or Concessionaire, if any, for the Project, its contractor(s) or

sub-contractor(s) (or any consituent thereof) have common controlling shareholders or other ownership interest; provided that this disqualification shall not apply in cases where the direct or indirect shareholding or ownership interest of an Applicant, its Member or Associate (or any shareholder thereof having a shareholding of more than 5% (five per cent) of the paid up and subscribed share capital of such Applicant, Member or Associate, as the case may be.) in the bidder or Concessionaire, if any, or its contractor(s) or sub-contractor(s) is less than 5% (five per cent) of the paid up and subscribed share capital of such Concessionaire or its contractor(s) or sub-contractor(s); provided further that this disqualification shall not apply to ownership by a bank, insurance company, pension fund or a Public Financial Institution referred to in sub-section (72) of section 2 of the Companies Act, 2013. For the purposes of this sub-clause (n), indirect shareholding shall be computed in accordance with the provisions of sub-clause (e) above

For purposes of this RFP. Associate means, in relation to the Applicant, a person who controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control with such Applicant (the "Associate"). As used in this definition, the expression "control" means, with respect to a person which is a company or corporation. The ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such person, and with respect to a person which is not a company or corporation. The power to direct the management and policies of such person by operation of taw or by contract.

#### 2.4 Number of Proposals

No Applicant or its Associate shall submit more than one Application for the Consultancy. An Applicant applying individually or as an Associate shall not be entitled to submit another application either individually or as a member of any other consortium, as the case may be:

## 2.5 Cost of Proposal

11

The Applicants shall be responsible for all of the costs associated with the preparation of their Proposals and their participation in the Selection Process including subsequent negotiation, visits to the Department etc. The Department will not be responsible or in any way tiable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.

## 2.6 Site visit and verification of information

Applicants are encouraged to submit their respective Proposals after visking the office of the Department and apprise themselves regarding the scope of activities.

## 2.7 Acknowledgement by Applicant

- 2.7.1 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Applicant has:
  - (a) made a complete and careful examination of the RFP;
  - (b) received all relevant information requested from the Department.
  - (c) acknowledged and accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the RFP or furnished by or on behalf of the Department or relating to any of the matters referred to above;
  - (d) satisfied itself about all matters, things and information, including matters referred to above, necessary and required for submitting an informed Application and performance of all of its obligations there under:
  - (e) acknowledged that it does not have a Conflict of Interest, and
  - agreed to be bound by the undertaking provided by it under and in terms hereof
- 2.7.2 The Department shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error on the part of the Applicant in respect of any of the above or on account of any matter or thing arising out of or concerning or relating to RFP or the Selection Process, including any error or mistake therein or in any information or data given by the Department.

## 2.8 Right to reject any or all Proposals

- 2.8.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in this RFP, the Department reserves the right to accept or reject any Proposal and to annul the Selection Process and reject all Proposals, at any time (before enturing into an agreement) without any liability or any obligation for such acceptance, rejection or annulment, and without assigning any reasons thereof.
- 2.8.2 Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 2.8.1, the Department reserves the right to reject any Proposal if
  - (a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or discovered, or
  - Department, the supplemental information sought by the Department for evaluation of the Proposal. Misrepresentation improper response by the Applicant may lead to the disqualification of the Applicant. If the Applicant is the Lead Member of a consortium, then the entire consortium may be disqualification / rejected. If such disqualification / rejection occurs after the Proposals have been opened and the highest ranking Applicant gets disqualified / rejected, then the Department reserves the right to consider the next best Applicant, or take

A-

any other measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the Department, including annulment of the Selection Process.

#### 2.9 Amendment of RFP

- 291 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposal, the Department may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by an Applicant, modify the RFP document by the issuance of Addendum/ Corrigendum / Amendment.
- 2.9.2 All such amendments/corrigendum/addendums will be binding on all Applicants.
- 2.9.3 In order to afford the Applicants a reasonable time for taking an amendment into account, or for any other reason, the Department may, in its sole discretion. extend the Proposal Due Date

#### 2:10 Language

The Proposal with all accompanying documents and all communications in relation to or concerning the Selection Process shall be in English language and strictly on the forms provided in this RFP. No supporting document or printed literature shall be submitted with the Proposal unless specifically asked for and in case any of these Documents is in another language, it must be accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in English, in which case, for all purposes of interpretation of the Proposal, the translation in English shall prevail.

# 2.11 Format and signing of Proposal

- 2.11.1 The Applicant shall provide all the information sought under this RFP. The Department would evaluate only those Proposals that are received in the specified forms and complete in all respects.
- 2.11.2 The Proposal shall be typed and signed by the authorised signalory of the Applicant who shall initial each page. All the alterations, omissions, additions, or any other amendments made to the Proposal shall be initialled by the person(s) signing the Proposal. The Proposals must be properly signed by the authorised representative (the "Authorised Representative") as detailed below.
- (a) by a partner, in case of a partnership firm and/or a limited liability partnership.
- by a duly authorised person holding the Power of Attorney, in case of a Limited (b) Company or a corporation, or
- by the authorised representative of the Lead Member, in case of consortium. (O) A copy of the Power of Attorney certified by a notary public in the form specified in Appendix-I (Form-4) shall accompany the Proposal
- 2 11.3 Applicants should note the PDD, as specified in Clause 1.6, for submission of Proposals, Except as specifically provided in this RFP, no supplementary material will he entertained by the Department, and that evaluation will be carried out only on the basis of Documents submitted by the closing time of PDD as specified in Clause 2.15.1. Applicants will ordinarily not be asked to provide additional material information or documents subsequent to the date of submission, and unsolicited material if submitted will be summarily rejected.

Jr 24

## 2.12 Technical Proposal

- 2.12.1 Applicants shall submit the technical proposal in the formats at Appendix-I (the Technical Proposal').
- 2.12.2 While submitting the Technical Proposal, the Applicant shall, in particular, ensure that:
- (a) The EMD/ Bid Security is submitted.
- All forms are submitted in the prescribed formats and signed by the prescribed signatures;
- (c) Power of attorney, if applicable, is executed as per Applicable Laws;
- (d) CVs of all Key Personnel have been included;
- (e) Key Personnel have been proposed only if they meet the Conditions of Eligibility (#d down in the RFP;
- (f) No alternative proposal for any Key Personnel is being made and only one CV for each position has been furnished.
- (g) The CVs have been signed by the respective Key personnel and countersigned by the Applicant.
- Key Personnel proposed have good working knowledge of English and Hindi language:
- Key Personnel would be available for the period indicated in the TOR.
- 2.12.3 Failure to comply with the requirements spelt out in this Clause 2.12 shall make the Proposa: liable to be rejected.
- 2.12.4 If an individual Key Personnal makes a false averment regarding his qualification, experience or other particulars, he shall be liable to be departed for any future assignment of the Department for a period of 3 (three) years. The award of this Consultancy to the Applicant may also be liable to concellation in such an event.
- 2.12.5 The Technical Proposal shall not include any financial information relating to the Financial Proposal.
- 2.12.6 The CV of Key Personnel shall be submitted in the formal at Form-9 of Appendix-1.
- 2.12.7 The Department reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents, submitted by the Applicant in response to the RFP. Any such verification or the tack of such verification by the Department shall not relieve the Applicant of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the Department hereunder.
- 2.12.8 In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Agreement or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, that one or more of the eligibility conditions have not been met by the Applicant or the Applicant has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Applicant shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the Agency either by issue of the LOA or entering into of the Agreement.

If the Selected Applicant has already been issued the LOA or has entered into the Agreement, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained therein or in this RFP, be liable to be terminated, by

A.

a communication in writing by the Department without the Department being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Selected Applicant or Agency, as the case may be in such an event, the Department shall forfeit and appropriate the Performance Security, if available, as compensation and damages payable to the Department for, inter atia, time, cost and effort of the Department, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Department.

# 2.13 Financial Proposal

- 2.13.1 The Financial Proposal shall be submitted in the formats at Appendix-II (the "Financial Proposal") clearly indicating the total cost of the Consultancy (Grand Total, Appendix II) in both figures and words, in Indian Rupees, and signed by the Applicant's Authorised Representative. In the event of any difference between figures and words, the amount indicated in words shall prevail. In the event of a difference between the arithmetic total and the total shown in the Financial Proposal. The lower of the two shall prevail.
- 2.13.2 While submitting the Financial Proposal, the Applicant shall ensure the following:
  - (i) All the costs associated with the assignment shall be included in the Financial Proposal. The total amount indicated in the Financial Proposal shall be without any condition attached or subject to any assumption, and shall be final and binding in case any assumption or condition is indicated in the Financial Proposal, it shall be considered non-responsive and liable to be rejected.
  - (ii) The Financial Proposal shall take into account all expenses and tax liabilities except good and service tax (GST). For the avoidance of doubt, it is clarified that all taxes except GST shall be deemed to be included in the costs shown under different items of the Financial Proposal, GST as per the applicable rate shall be paid over and above the Total Consultancy Fees.
  - (iii)Costs (including break down of costs) shall be expressed in INR.

# 2.14 Submission of Proposal

- 2.14.1 The Applicants shall submit the Technical Proposal and the Financial proposal as per date and time mentioned in Clause 1.6.
- 2.14.2 The Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal shall be typed and signed by the Authorised Representative of the Applicant. All pages of the original Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal must be numbered and initialized by the person or persons or Authorised Signatory signing the Proposal.
- 2.14.3 The completed Proposal must be submitted on or before the specified time on PDD. The Proposals shall be submitted through GeM Portal only.
- 2.14.4 The Proposal shall be made in the Forms specified in this RFP. Any attachment to such Forms must be provided on separate sheets of paper and only information that is directly relevant should be provided.
- 2.14.5 The rates quoted shall be firm throughout the period of performance of the assignment up to and including discharge of all obligations of the Agency under the Agreement.

Jus

### 2.15 Proposal Due Date

- 2.15.1 Proposal should be submitted on or before 17:00 hours of the Proposal Due Date specified in Clause 1.6 in the manner and form as detailed in this RFP.
- 2.15.2 The Department may, in its sole discretion, extend the PDD by Issuing an Addendum uniformly for all Applicants.

## 2.16 Late Proposals

Proposals received by the Department after the specified time on Proposal Due Date shall not be eligible for consideration and shall be summanly rejected.

## 2.17 Modification/ substitution/ withdrawal of Proposals

2.17 1 No Proposal shall be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for submission of Proposals and the expiration of the period of Proposal validity specified in the Data Shoot or any extension thereof, except in the case of a request by the Department to extend the Proposal validity.

## 2.18 Bid Security (EMD)

- 2.16.1 The Applicant shall furnish as part of its Proposal, a bid security of Rs. 1.00.000 (Rupees One Laith only) payable at SO, DEA (Banking Division) returnable not later than 120 (One hundred and Twenty) days from PDD except in case of the highest ranked Applicants as required in Clause 2.23.1. Micro and Small Enterprises (MSEs) as defined in MSE Procurement Policy issued by Department of Micro, Small and Medium Enterprises (MSME) or Startups as recognised by Department of Industrial Policy & Promotion (DIPP) are exempted from furnishing of EMD subject to a documentary proof in this regard. The copy of the proof of submission of bid security is to be submitted in technical proposal.
- 2.18.2 The Salected Applicant's Bid Security shall be returned, upon the Applicant signing the Agreement and completing the Deliverables assigned to it for the first 2 (two) months of the Consultancy in accordance with the provisions thereof.
- 2.18.3 Any Bid not accompanied by the Bid Security shall be rejected by the Department as non-responsive.
- 2.18.4 The Department shall not be hable to pay any interest on the Bid Security and the same shall be interest free.
- 2.16.5 The Applicant, by submitting its Application pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Department's any other right or remedy hereunder or in law or otherwise, the Bid Security shall be forfeited and appropriated by the Department as the compensation and damage payable to the Department for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Department in regard to the RFP including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal under the following conditions:
  - (a) If an Applicant engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in this RFP;
  - (b) If an Applicant withdraws its Proposal during the period of its validity as specified in this RFP and as extended by the Applicant from time to time.

42

- (c) In the case of the Selected Applicant, if the Applicant fails to reconfirm its commitments during negotiations as required vide Clause 2.23.
- (d) In the case of a Selected Applicant, if the Applicant fails to sign the Agreement or commence the assignment as specified in Diauses 2.27 and 2.28 respectively; or
- (e) If the Applicant is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in the RFP.

## 2.19 Performance Security

- 2.19.1 The Applicant, by submitting its Application pursuant to this REP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Department's any other right or remedy hereunder or in taw or otherwise, its Performance Security shall be forfeited and appropriated by the Department as the compensation and damages payable to the Department for, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Department in regard to the REP, including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal, under the following conditions:
  - If an Applicant engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in Clause 4 of this RFP;
  - If the Applicant is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in Clause 2.3; and
  - If the Selected Applicant commits a breach of the Agreement.
- 2.19.2 An amount equal to 5% (five per cent) of the Agreement Value shall be deemed to be the Performance Security for the purposes of this Clause 2.19, which may be forfeited and appropriated in accordance with the provisions hareof. The performance security should remain valid for the entire duration plus two months of contract.

## 2.20 Evaluation of Proposals

- 2.20.1 The Department shall open the Proposals on the date as specified in Clause 1.6.
- 2.20.2 Prior to evaluation of Proposals, the Department will determine whether each Proposal is responsive to the requirements of the RFP. A Proposal shall be considered responsive only if.
  - (a) the Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal are received in the form specified at Appendix-1 and Appending-II;
  - (b) It is received by the PDD including any extension thereof.
  - (c) It is accompanied by the Power of Attorney as specified in Clause2.2.4
  - (d) it contains all the information (complete in all respects) as requested in the RFP.
  - (e) it does not contain any condition or qualification; and
  - (f) it is not non-responsive in terms hereof
- 2.20.3 The Department reserves the right to reject any Proposal, which is non-responsive, and no request for alteration, modification, substitution or withdrawal shall be intentained by the Department in respect of such Proposals.
- 2.20.4 The Department shall subsequently examine and evaluate Proposals in accordance with the Selection Process specified at Clause 1.4 and the criteria set out in Section 3 of this RFP.

fr

- 2.20.5 After the technical evaluation, the Department shall prepare a list of prequalified Applicants for opening of their Financial Proposals. The Department will not entertain any query or clarification from Applicants who fail to qualify at any stage of the Selection Process. The financial evaluation and final ranking of the Proposals shall be carried out in terms of Clauses 3.2 and 3.3.
- 2.20.6 Applicants are advised that Selection shall be entirely at the discretion of the Department. Applicants shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that the Department shall not be required to provide any explanation or justification in respect of any aspect of the Selection Process or Selection.
- 2.20.7 Any information contained in the Proposal shall not in any way be construed as binding on the Department, its agents, successors or assigns, but shall be binding against the Applicant if the Consultancy is subsequently awarded to it.

### 2.21 Confidentiality

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation, and recommunication for the selection of Applicants shall not be disclosed to any person who is not officially concerned with the process or is not a retained professional adviser advising the Department in relation to matters arising out of, or concerning the Selection Process. The Department shall treat all information, submitted as part of the Proposal, in confidence and shall require all those who have access to such material to treat the same in confidence. The Department may not divulge any such information unless it is directed to do so by any statutory entity that has the power under law to require its disclosure or is to enforce or assert any right or privilege of the statutory entity and/or the Department or as may be required by law or in connection with any legal process.

#### 2.22 Clarifications

- 2.22.1 To facilitate evaluation of Proposals, the Department may, all its sole discretion, seek clarifications from any Applicant regarding its Proposal. Such clarification(s) shall be provided within the time specified by the Department for this purposal. Any request for clarification(s) and all clarification(s) in response thereto shall be in writing.
- 2.22.2 If an Applicant does not provide clarifications sought under Clause 2.22.1 above within the specified time, its Proposal shall be liable to be rejected. In case the Proposal is not rejected, the Department may proceed to evaluate the Proposal by construing the perticulars requiring clarification to the best of its understanding, and the Applicant shall be barred from subsequently questioning such interpretation of the Department.

#### 2.23 Negotiations

2.23.1 The Selected Applicant may, if necessary, be invited for negotiations, Issues such as deployment of Key Personnel, understanding of the REP, Branding strategy and roadmap, methodology and quality of the work plan shall be discussed during negotiations. The negotiations shall conclude with a review of amended draft contract and preparation of minutes of negotiation both of which shall be signed by the authority's and the applicant's authorised representative in case the Selected Applicant falls to reconfirm its commitment, the Department reserves the right to designate the next ranked Applicant as the Selected Applicant and invite it for negotiations.

Az

- 2.23.2 The Department will examine the CVs of all Key Personnel and those not found suitable shall be replaced by the Applicant to the satisfaction of the Department.
- 2.23.3 The Department will examine the credentials of all Sub-Agencies proposed for this Consultancy and those not found suitable shall be replaced by the Applicant to the satisfaction of the Department.

# 2.24 Substitution of Key Personnel

2.24.1 The Department will not normally consider any request of the Selected Applicant for substitution of Key Personnel as the ranking of the Applicant is based on the evaluation of Key Personnel and any change therein may upset the ranking Substitution will, however, be permitted if the Key Personnel is not available for reasons of any incapacity or due to health or employee leaving the organisation, subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Department.

## 2.25 Indemnity

The Agency shall, subject to the provisions of the Agreement, indemnify the Department, for an amount not exceeding the value of the Agreement, for any direct loss or damage that is caused due to any deficiency in services by Agency or sub Agencies/sub-contractors appointed by him.

# 2.26 Award of Consultancy

After selection, a Letter of Award (the "LOA") shall be issued, in duplicate, by the Department to the Selected Applicant and the Selected Applicant shall within 10 (ten) days of the receipt of the LOA, sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in acknowledgement thereof. In the event the duplicate copy of the LOA duly signed by the Selected Applicant is not received by the stipulated date, the Department may, unless it consents to extension of time for submission thereof, appropriate the Bid Security of such Applicant as loss and damage suffered by the Department on account of failure of the Selected Applicant to acknowledge the LOA.

# 2.27 Execution of Agreement

After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Selected Applicant, it shall execute the Agreement within the period prescribed in Clause 1.6. The Selected Applicant shall not be entitled to seek any deviation in the Agreement.

# 2.25 Commencement of assignment

The Agency shall commence the Services within 14 (fourteen) days from the date of execution of Agreement or such other date as may be mutually agreed if the Agency fails to either sign the Agreement as specified in Clause 2.27 or commence the assignment as specified herein, the Department may terminate LOA. In such an event, the Bid Security of the first ranked Applicant shall be forfeited and appropriated.

# 2.29 Proprietary data

Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.23, all documents and other information provided by the Department or submitted by an Applicant to the Department

4-

shall remain or become the property of the Department. Applicants and the Agency, as the case may be, are to treat all information as strictly confidential. The Department will not return any Proposal or any information related thereto. All information collected, analysed, processed or in whatever manner provided by the Agency to the Department in relation to the Consultancy shall be the property of the Department.

Au

### 3 CRITERIA FOR EVALUATION

## 3.1 Evaluation of Technical Proposals

- 3.1.1 in the first stage, the Technical Proposal will be evaluated on the pasis of Applicant's experience, its understanding of TOR, proposed methodology and Work Plan, and the experience of Key Personnel. Only those Applicants whose Technical Proposals get a score of 70 (seventy) marks or more out of 100 (one hundred) shall qualify for further consideration and financial opening, and shall be ranked from highest to the lowest on the basis of their technical score (S<sub>1</sub>).
- 3.1.2 The scoring criteria to be used for evaluation shall be as follows:

1	Experience of Team		Ī
	Project Leader cum Cristiye Director	25 minus	
	Content Writer our Editor	15 marks	£0 marks
	Social Media Manager cum coordinator	10 marks	
	Graphics Designer	10 maries	
	Approach and Methodology along with presentation by the Applicant team (Proposed Team Leader)	40 marties	40 mares
		Total	100 marks

Note: In case of JV or consortium, combined technical experience would be considered.

## 3.2 Evaluation of Financial Proposal

- 3.2.1 In the second stage, the financial evaluation will be carried out as per this Clause 3.2. Each Financial Proposal will be assigned a financial score (Sc).
- 3.2.2 For financial evaluation, the total amount indicated (Total Consultancy Fees) in the Financial Proposal in Appendix II will be considered.
- 3.2.3 The Department will determine whether the Financial Proposals are complete, unqualified and unconditional. The cost indicated in the Financial Proposal shall be deemed as final and reflecting the total cost of services. Omissions, if any, in costing any item shall not entitle the firm to be compensated and the liability to fulfil its obligations as per the TDR within the total quoted price shall be that of the Agency. The lowest Financial Proposal (F<sub>0</sub>) will be given a financial score (S<sub>1</sub>) of 100 points. The financial scores of other Proposals will be computed as follows:

SEE 100 x Fulf

(F = amount of Financial Proposal)

# 3.3 Combined and final evaluation

3.3.1 Proposals will finally be ranked according to their combined technical (S-) and financial (S-) scores as follows:

Where S is the combined score; and T<sub>\*</sub> and F<sub>\*</sub> are weights assigned to Technical Proposal and Financial Proposal, which shall be 0.80 and 0.20 inspectively.

3.3.2 The Selected Applicant shall be the first ranked Applicant (having the highest combined score).

42

# 4 FRAUD AND CORRUPT PRACTICES

- A.1 The Applicants and their respective officers, employees, agents and edvisers shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the Selection Process. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this RFP, the Department shall reject a Proposal without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Applicant if it determines that the Applicant has directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undestrable practice or restrictive practice (collectively the "Prohibited Practices") in the Selection Process. In such an event, the Department shall, without prejudice to its any other rights or remedies, forfer and appropriate the Bid Security or Performance Security, as the case may be, as compensation and damages payable to the Department for, inter alia, time, cost and effort of the Department, in regard to the RFP, including consideration and evaluation of such Applicant's Proposal.
- 4.2 Without prejudice to the rights of the Department under Clause 4.1 hereinabove and the rights and remedies which the Department may have under the LOA or the Agreement, if an Applicant or Agency, as the case may be, is found by the Department to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice during the Selection Process, or after the issue of the LOA or the execution of the Agreement, such Applicant or Agency shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or REP issued by the Department during a period of 2 (two) years from the date such Applicant or Agency as the case may be is found by the Department to have directly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coeffice practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as the case may be.
- 4.3 For the purposes of this Section, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:

"corrupt practice" means (i) the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the action of any person connected with the Selection Process (for avoidance of doubt, offering of employment to or amploying or engaging in any menner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, any official of the Department who is or has been associated in any manner, directly or indirectly with the Selection Process or the LOA or has dealt with matters concerning the Agreement or arising there from, before or after the execution thereof, at any time prior to the expiry of one year from the date such official sesions. or retires from or otherwise ceases to be in the service of the Department, shall be deemed to constitute influencing the actions of a person connected with the Selection Process); or (ii) save as provided herein, engaging in any manner whatsnever, whether during the Selection Process or after the issue of the LOA or after the execution of the Agreement, as the case may be, any person in respect of any matter relating to the Project or the LOA or the Agreement, who at any time has been or is a legal, financial or technical Agency/ adviser of the Department in relation to any matter concerning the Project:



- (b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts, in order to influence the Selection Process;
- (c) 'coercive practice' means impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any persons or property to influence any person's participation or action in the Selection Process.
- (d) 'undesirable practice' means (i) establishing contact with any person connected with or employed or engaged by the Department with the objective of carryassing lobbying or in any manner influencing or attempting to influence the Selection Process; or (ii) having a Conflict of interest; and
- (e) 'restrictive practice' means forming a cartel or arriving at any understanding or arrangement among Applicants with the objective of restricting or manipulating a full and fair competition in the Selection Process.

42

# 5 MISCELLANEOUS

- 5.1 The Selection Process shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of India and the Courts in the State in which the Department has its headquarters shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all disputes ansing under pursuant to and/or in connection with the Selection Process.
- 5.2 The Department, in its sole discretion and without incurring any obligation or liability, reserves the right, at any time, to:
  - (a) suspend and/or cancel the Belection Process and/or amend and/or supplement the Selection Process or modify the dates or other terms and conditions relating thereto;
  - (b) consult with any Applicant in order to receive clantication or further information.
  - retain any information and/or evidence submitted to the Department by, on behalf of and/or in relation to any Applicant; and/or
  - (d) Independently venify, disqualify, reject and/or accept any and all submissions or other information and/or evidence submitted by or on behalf of any Applicant
- 5.3 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Applicant agrees and releases the Department, its employees, agents and advisers, irrevocably, unconditionally, fully and finally from any and all liability for claims, losses, damages, costs, expenses or liabilities in any way related to or ansing from the exercise of any rights and/or performance of any obligations hereunder, pursuant hereto and/or in connection herewith and waives any and all rights and/or claims it may have in this respect, whether actual or contingent, whether present or future.
- 5.4 All documents and other information supplied by the Department or submitted by an Applicant shall remain or become, as the case may be, the property of the Department. The Department will not return any submissions made hereunder. Applicants are required to treat all such documents and information as strictly confidential.
- 5.5 The Department reserves the aght to make inquiries with any of the clients listed by the Applicants in their previous experience record.

# SCHEDULES

In

# Schedule - 1

# (See Clause 1.1.1)

# Terms of Reference (TOR)

## Background

Department of Financial Services (the "Department") is the nodal department for banking and insurance it implements various Financial Inclusion schemes viz. Pradhan Mantri Jeevan Jyoti Bima Yojana (PMJBY). Pradhan Mantri Suraksha Bima Yojana (PMSBY). Atat Punsion Yojana (APY), Pradhan Mantri Jan Dhan Yojana (PMJDY). Pradhan Mantri Mudra Yojana (PMMY) and Stand Up India (SUPI) etc.

in order to constantly respond to public concerns, generals interest and promote awareness about its schemes and other activities of the Department. an active interactive presence on various forms of Social Media including Twitter/Facebook/Instagram/Youtube etc. is proposed. Along with this, tracking of print and social/digital media for DFS related developments would form an important part. A professional agency both for Social Media/Digital media presence and tracking of the same, is envisaged to be appointed for this purpose, Department of Financial Services (DFS), Government of India desires to appoint a credible professional agency to manage the social media and Public Relations related on lump sum payment basis to utilize the social media. platforms for dissemination of information and creating awareness about the DFS and the services that are delivered under the schemes & programmes of DFS. The agency must have in-house production facility. All other requirements such as manpower, tools, creative content, etc. will have to be met by the firm. Agency must have expertise in these works. The entire data will also be atomic / archived and the firm has the responsibility to provide it only to DFS, as and when required. The agency will maintain the backup, storage and recovery mechanism for DFS and provide the services to DFS. The Agency shall perform the activities in accordance with the Terms of Reference specified in this Schedule

# 2. Objective(s) of the Assignment

The objectives of the Department of Financial Services under social media activities include:

- a) Develop and Deliver digital communications, creative services, setup up and service Social Media Platforms within the overall communication strategy.
- b) Create, update and maintain relevant & defined social destinations.
- c) Track/Monitor print, social/ digital media and
- d) Post responses

#### 3. Scope of Services

The Scope of work for the Agency shall broadly include but not limited to following:

The

### Task 1: Social Media Management

- a) Platform setup and management
- b) Digital Communication (Content + Activations)
- c) Digital Roll out of any planned Offline exercise
- d) Creative Development
- e) Animated video production

Handling and managing social media. The Agency shall develop and operate official social media accounts of the Client on Facebook, Twitter, Pinterest, Instagram, Youtube, and also more personal but closed mediums like WhatsApp, and any other popular social media platform from time to time. Further, on behalf of the Client and after due permissions from the Client, the Agency shall post views, comments and content on various online media with respect to interest areas of the Client.

The Agency shall provide analytics of social media accounts of the Client from time-to-time, as required by the Client. The Agency shall also conduct research on key topics and areas of interest using analytics of social media and inform the Client on key trends.

### Task 2: Posting Work:

Under this heading, the agency will be responsible for coordinating within the Department in posting messages on the chosen platform. It is expected that this may include (although not strictly restricted to):

Twitter

4 tweets a day

Facebook

4 posts if day

YouTube

1 video uploaded per week

While tweets, posts will be created by the team in consultation with the Department, the making of videos or writing blogs etc will also be in built in this

#### Task 3: Listening Work:

The agency will be responsible to listen in on trends on twitter and conversations on Facebook etc. The agency will work with the Department to shortlist upto 50 key words and trends which will be tracked and reported on a weekly basis. If there is any topical trend, this will be reported within 24 hours.

#### Tools for listening

Online reputation Management. The agency will be responsible for acting on a proactive basis on all trends and working with the Department to address this on Social Media in a disarming, engaging tone. These will be partly technology led and partly human interaction led. Details in this regard should be presented in their approach to the assignment.

# Task 4: Presentation and Write ups:

The agency will be responsible for working on presentations for DFS which may be required on an ongoing basis. The Department will provide the raw basic content for these presentations and the job of content creators will be to organize the same in a visually pleasing & logical flow in appropriate format(s).

# 4. Teaming Arrangement

The Agency shall constitute following teams

S No	Key Personnel	Minimum Qualification	Minimum Experience
1	Project Leader cum Creative Director	Graduate / Post Graduate in any discipline. However diploma/graduate/post graduate in Mass Communications will be desirable.	At least 7 years' experience in journalism or branding or advertising, or marketing
2	Content Writer	Graduate in Literature/ arts/ mass communication / journalism	At least 5 years' experience in content writing
3	Social Media Manager	Graduate in any discipline	At least 3 years experience in social media management
4	Graphic Designer	Graduate in any discipline	At least 5 years' experience in graphic designing

- The Agency team shall follow the local calendar applicable for the Department. Under special circumstances, the Department may require Agency to work on holidays.
- The Agency shall submit timesheets and invoices on a quarterly basis.
- 3. The Graphic Designer and Social Media Manager are to be deployed at the Departments' office (or any other location specified by the Department from time-to-time) as per Department requirements. The other personnel may operate from home office location, if deemed suitable. However, the decision of the Department in such regard shall be final and binding upon the Agency.
- All approvals have to be taken from the Authorised Representative of the Department.

# 5. Deliverables and Payments

The Agency shall deliver outputs and deliverables as agreed with the Department from time-to-time. An indicative list of outputs is as follows:

- No advance payment will be considered by the Department of Financial Services.
- Payment to the selected agency would be made on quarterly basis for those activities completed.
- c. On completion of activity, the agency would submit an invoice in triplicate with supporting documents, if any, to the Department for payment. After completion of

the due procedures, in the Ministry, payment will be made by electronic transfer of funds to the bank account of the agency concerned in India Rupeas.

- d. GST as applicable will be paid on actuals.
- e. For facilitating Electronic Transfer of funds, the selected agency will be required to indicate the name of the Bank & Branch, account no. (i.e. bank name, IFSC Code and Bank A/c No.) and also forward a chaque leaf duly cancelled, to verify the details furnished. Thuse details should also be furnished on the body of every bill submitted for payments by the agency.

Work	Deliverables	Frequency	
Platform Management			
Twitter			
Existing Twitter Account Take- over	Graphic Design of Cover Image (2 revisions)     Updating profile descriptor     Cleaning of handle following audience (cleaning bots, dead accounts, etc.)     Creation of brand/industry/sector relevant lists of TG.	As required	
Profile Management	Content posting including weekends, if required (As defined in content strategy)     Identify brand/sector/industry relevant influencers     Maintenance of hygiene across platform as outlined by brand     Following and participating in trending topics as relevant to brand     Forwarding queries and complaints to brand's in-house sales and customer services teams	As assigned	

#2

Profile	Advanced As required
Management	Two posts per business day and one per day on Saturday and Sunday with pictures provided by the brand in advance (not strictly restricted to)  Content Creation w.r.t. brand needs + campaigns along with custom photography required  Monitor and respond to follower interaction (comments, image/video tags.) twice a day.
	Identify and follow brand/sector/industry relevant users and influencers.  Real-time follower/influencer engagement via conversations-initiated, responsive and tactical.  Live event coverage.  Tracking brand relevant, industry specific, sector specific keywords and hashtags.  Tracking non-tagged brand mentions and responding/reprogramming as required.  Suggestion and execution of instagram promotion ideas to grow follower base.  Reporting and analysis of all activities and execution as outlined by brand.  Graphic Design as required.  Strategic Input and consultation.  Campaign/Platform-specific Strategy (Detailed under Digital Communication Strategy).
ACEBOOK	<u> </u>
Facebook- Existing Page (on takeover)	Graphic Design of Cover Image As required (2 revisions)     Graphic Design of Tab Images     Updating About Page, if required



# Page Management

## Basic

- Weskly or Fortrightly Content Creation w.r.t. brand needs + campaigns(textual content updates) (Supdates perweek, not strictly restricted to)
- Weekly or Fortnightly content Creation w.r.t. brand needs + campaigns (graphic i.e. platformspecific update images-jpg png..non-flash)
- Content posting including weekends; if required (as defined in the content strategy)
- Creating, updating and posting photo albums
- Upleading Video Content
- Creation of Event Pages as and when required
- Member/Fan engagement and response
- Customer service w.r.t. answering queries as brand representative.
- Forwarding queries and complaints to brand's in-house sales and customer services teams
- Maintenance of hygiene across platform as cutlined by brand.

#### Advanced

- Seeding Content and Brand Messages to Communities
- Reporting and analysis of all activities and execution as outlined by brand
- Ensuring all plans such as campaigns, contests and engagement activities are executed with all collaterals in place (content +graphic design)
- Ensuring content responds and react to changes within platform-



	changes in functionality, methods of engagement, etc.  Coverage of events-content creation, adding photos, uploading videos, posting content, album creation and posting, monitoring comments and responses.  Graphic Design as required (Detailed under Creative Development section).  Page promotion to ensure engagement and growth.  Campaign/Piatform-specific Strategy (Detailed under Digital Communication Strategy section).	
YOU TUBE		
You Tube New Channel Set-up	Creation of New channel using Google account. Checking channel name availability Graphic Design of Cover Image (2 revisions) Adding Lego as Profile Image Crafting a channel descriptor	Missessinies 3
You Tube Existing Channel Take- over	Graphic Design of Cover Image (2 revisions)     Updating channel descriptor and details if required     Cleaning of spam comments (if any) on existing videos	As required
You Tube Channel Management	Uploading brand videos     Creating playlists of uploaded brand videos     Writing detailed and comprehensive metadata following the proper formating (Titling and tagging the video using relevant keywords)     Annotating the uploaded videos with community CTAs, a	Ongoing/as required



	subscribe button, and links to related content  • Promote subscriptions via posts/twests on our social platforms  • Maintenance of hygiene across platform as outlined by brand.	
You Tube Channel Management	Creating and uploading eye-catching, high resolution thumbing for all videos to be uploaded     Content Suggestions     Engaging with the audience in the comments section within the first few hours after publishing     Embedding and cross promotion/cross linking of videos     Suggestion and execution of You Tube promotion ideas to grow and engage subscriber base     Reporting and analysis of all activities and execution as outlined by brand     Ensuring all plans such as campaigns contests and engagement activities are executed with all collaterals in place (text content + graphic design)     Ensuring content responds and reads to changes within platform-changes in functionality, methods of engagement, etc.     Video promotion to ensure engagement and growth     Graphic Design as required     Campaign/Platform-specific Strategy	



# Digital Marketing & Digital Advertising Content & Creative Creation

	Creative Develo	pment
Facebook	<ul> <li>Cover Photo Design 851X315</li> <li>Graphic Content Design         <ul> <li>Update Image 600X600</li> <li>Profile Image 160X160</li> <li>Tab Image 111X74</li> </ul> </li> <li>I frame Design (Non-flesh): 795X 600</li> </ul>	Refresh per month.     As per content bank     In sync with cover photo (if required)     As required.
You Tube	Channel Cover Design: 2560X423     Profile Image: 110X110     Video Thumbnail: 1280X720	Refresh per month.  As required.
Ad-hoc	Campaign-specific creatives/collaterals	As required

Apart from the above, jobs, not covered above, but for which DAVP (BoC) rates are available, will be paid on rates, specified by DAVP(BoC) AND in respect of activities, which are neither covered in above scope of work nor under DAVP (BoC) rate contract, the work will be allotted at a mutually agreed price.

## 6. Project duration

The duration of assignment is 1 (one) year which is further extendable by one year at a time upto 3 years. The duration of the assignment may be extended by the Client with the consent of the Agency: During the extensions, fee may be revised @ 10% p.a. based upon performance of the agency.

## 7. Reporting Structure

The Agency shall report to the person as authorised by the Department.

(See Clause 2.1.3)

# CONTRACT FOR AGENCY'S SERVICES

Appointment of Agency
for SOCIAL MEDIA MANAGEMENT

## CONTENTS

1.1	
1.2	Relation between the Parties
1.3	Rights and Obligations
1.4	Governing law and jurisdiction
1,5	Language
1,6	Table of contents and headings
1.7	Notices
1.8	Location
1:8	Department of Membet-in-Charge
1.10	Authorised representatives
1,11	Taxes and duties
2.1	Commencement, Completion and Termination of Agreement Effectiveness of Agreement
22	Commencement of Services
2.3	Termination of Agreement for failure to commence Services
2.4	Expiry of Agreement
2.5	Entire Agreement
26	Modification of Agreement
2.7	Force Majeure
2,8	Suspension of Agreement
29	Termination of Agreement
3.1	Obligations of the Agency General
3.2	Conflict of Interest
33	Confidentiality
3:40	Liability of the Agency
3.5	Accounting, impection and auditing
3.6	Agency's actions requiring the Department's prior approval
3.7	Reporting obligations
3.8	Documents prepared by the Agency to be the property of the Department

M

3.9	Equipment and materials furnished by the Department
3 10	Providing access to the Project Office and Personnel
3.11	Accuracy of Documents
4.1	Agency's Personnel General
4.2	Deployment of Personnel
4.3	Approval of Personnel
4.4	Substitution of Key Personnel
4.5	Team Leader and Project Manager
5. 5.1	Obligations of the Department Assistance in clearances etc.
5.2	Charige in Applicable Law
5.3	Payment
6. 6.1	Payment to the Agency Cost estimates and Agreement Value
6.2	Currency of payment
6.3	Mode of billing and payment
7. 7.1	Liquidated damages and penalties Performance Security
7,2	Liquidated Damages
7.3	Penalty for deficiency in Services
8. 8.1	Fairness and Good Faith Good Faith
8.2	Operation of the Agreement
9. 9.1 9.2 9.3 9.4	Settlement of Disputes Amicable settlement Dispute resolution Concination Arbitration

## ANNEXES

- Annex-1: Terms of Reference
- Annex-2 Deployment of Personnel
- Annex-3 Cost of Services
- Annex-4 Payment Schedule
- Annex-5: Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

## AGREEMENT

#### WHEREAS

(A) The Department issued Request for Proposal for Appointment of Agency for Social media management (horeinatter called the "Consultancy"):

the Agency submitted its proposals for the aforesaid work, whereby the Agency represented to the Department that it had the required professional skills, and in the said proposals the Agency also agreed to provide the Services to the Department on the ferms and conditions as set forth in the RFP and this Agreement, and

(C) the Department, on acceptance of the aforesaid proposals of the Agency, awarded the Consultancy to the Agency vide its Letter of Award dated (the "LOA"); and

(D) in pursuance of the LOA, the parties have agreed to enter into this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereity agree as follows:

#### 1. GENERAL

## 1.1 Definitions and Interpretation

- 1.1.1 The words and expressions beginning with capital letters and defined in this Agreement shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning thereinafter respectively assigned to them.
  - (a) "Additional Costs" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 6.1.3.
  - (b) "Agreement" means this Agreement, together with all the Annexes;
  - (c) "Agreement Value" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 6 1.2;
  - (d) "Applicable Laws" means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in India as they may be issued and in force from time to time.
  - (e) "Confidential Information" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.3.
  - (f) 'Conflict of Interest' shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.2 read with the provisions of RFP.
  - (g) "Dispute" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 9.2.1;
  - (h) "Effective Date" means the date on which this Agreement comes into force and effect pursuant to Clause 2.1.
  - (i) "Expatriate Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile outside India;
  - Government' means the Government of India.
  - (k) INR Re or Rs means Indian Rupres.

- (i) "Member", in case the Agency consists of a joint venture or consortium of more than one entity, means any of these entities, and "Members" means all of these entities.
- (m) "Party" means the Department or the Agency, as the case may be, and Parties means both of them;
- "Personnel" means persons fired by the Agency or by any Sub-Agency as employees and assigned to the performance of the Services or any part thereof.
- (a) "Resident Personnel" means such persons who at the time of being so hired had their domicile inside local;
- (p) "RFP" means the Request for Proposal document in response to which the Agency's proposal for providing Services was accepted.
- (q) "Services" means the work to be performed by the Agency pursuant to this Agreement, as described in the Terms of Reference horsto.
- (s) "Third Party" means any person or entity other than the Government, the Department, the Agency or a Sub-Agency

All terms and words not defined herein shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning assigned to them in the RFP.

- 1.1.2 The following documents along with all addends issued thereto shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as integral parts of this Agreement and in case of any contradiction between or among them the priority in which a document would pravail over another would be as laid down below beginning from the highest priority to the lowest priority.
  - (a) Agreement:
  - (b) Annexes of Agreement;
  - (c) RFP; and
  - (d) Letter of Award.

## 1.2 Relation between the Parties

Nothing contained herein shall be construed as establishing a relation of master and servant or of agent and principal as between the Department and the Agency. The Agency shall, subject to this Agreement, have complete charge of Personnel performing the Services and shall be fully responsible for the Services performed by them or on their behalf hereunder.

#### 1,3 Rights and obligations

The mutual rights and obligations of the Department and the Agency shall be as set forth in the Agreement, in particular:

- the Agency shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement; and
- (b) the Department shall make payments to the Agency in accordance with the provisions of the Agraement.

#### 1.4 Governing law and jurisdiction

This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with and governed by the laws of India, and the courts in the State in which the Department has its headquarters shall have exclusive jurisdiction over matters arising out of or relating to this Agreement.



#### 1.5 Language

All notices required to be given by one Party to the other Party and all other communications, documentation and proceedings which are in any way relevant to this Agreement shall be in writing and in English language.

## 1.6 Table of contents and headings

The table of contents, headings or sub-headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not be used in, and shall not affect, the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

#### 1.7 Notices

Any notice or other communication to be given by any Party to the other Party under or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall:

- (a) in the case of the Agency, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand to the address given and marked for attention of the Agency's Representative set out below in Clause 1,10 or to such other person as the Agency may from time to time designate by notice to the Department; provided that notices or other communications to be given to an address outside the city specified in Sub-clause (b) below may, if they are subsequently confirmed by sending a copy thereof by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by counter, be sent by e-mail to the number as the Agency may from time to time specify by notice to the Department.
- (b) in the case of the Department, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand and be addressed to the Department with a copy delivered to the Department Representative set out below in Clause 1.10 or to such other person as the Department may from time to time designate by notice to the Agency, provided that if the Agency does not have an office in the same city as the Department's office, it may send such notice by e-mail and by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by counter; and
- (c) any notice or communication by a Party to the other Party, given in accordance herewith, shall be deemed to have been delivered when in the normal course of post it dught to have been delivered and in all other cases, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the actual date and time of delivery, provided that in the case of e-mail, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the working days following the date of its delivery.

#### 1.8 Location

The Services shall be performed at the office of the Department in accordance with the provisions of RFP and at such locations as are incidental thereto, including the offices of the Agency.

## 1.9 Department of Member-in-charge

in case the Agency consists of a consortium of more than one entity, the Parties agree that the Lead Member shall act on behalf of the Members in exercising

Ar

alithe Agency's rights and obligations towards the Department under this Agreement, including without limitation the receiving of instructions and payments from the Department.

#### 1.10 Authorised Representatives

- 1.10.1 Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Agreement by the Department or the Agency, as the case may be, may be taken or executed by the officials specified in this Clause 1.10.
- 1.10.2 The Department may, from time to time, designate one of its officials as the Department Representative. Unless otherwise hotified, the Department Representative shall be.

=11114111	
-111111111	
Tet	
Mobile:	
Email	400144

1.10.3 The Agency may designate one of its employees as Agency's Representative. Unless otherwise notified, the Agency's Representative shall be:

Tel: Mobile: Email:

#### 1.11 Taxes and duties

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Agency shall pay all such taxes, duties, fees and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Laws and the Department shall perform such duties in regard to the deduction of such taxes as may be lawfully imposed on it.

2. COMMENCEMENT, COMPLETION AND TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

#### 2.1 Effectiveness of Agreement

This Agreement shall come into force and effect on the date of this Agreement (the "Effective Date")

#### 2.2 Commencement of Services

The Agency shall commence the Services within a period of 14 (fourteen) days from the Effective Date, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

4-

#### 2.3 Termination of Agreement for failure to communice Services.

If the Agency does not commence the Services within the period specified in Clause 2.2 above, the Department may, by not less than 2 (two) weeks' notice to the Agency, declare this Agreement to be null and void, and in the event of such a declaration, the Bid Security of the Agency shall stand forfeded.

#### 2.4 Expiry of Agreement

Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clauses 2.3 or 2.9 hereof, this Agreement shall, unless extended by the Parties by mutual consent, expire upon the expiry of [1 (one) year] from the Effective Date. Upon Termination, the Department shall make payments of all amounts due to the Agency hereunder.

## 2.5 Entire Agreement

- 2.5.1 This Agreement and the Annexes together constitute a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement between the Parties on the subject hereof, and no amendment or modification hereto shall be valid and effective unless such modification or amendment is agreed to in writing by the Parties and duly executed by persons especially empowered in this behalf by the respective Parties. All prior written or oral understandings, offers or other communications of every kind pertaining to this Agreement are abrogated and withdrawn, provided, however, that the obligations of the Agency arising out of the provisions of the RFP shall continue to subsist and shall be deemed to form part of this Agreement.
- 2.5.2 Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of Clause 2.5.1, on matters not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of RFP shall apply.

## 2.6 Modification of Agreement

Modification of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including any modification of the scope of the Services, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties.

#### 2.7 Force Majeure

#### 2.7.1 Definition

- (A) For the purposes of this Agreement, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, and which makes a Party's performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes but is not limited to war, riots dividual disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except/where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.
- (B) Force Majeure shall not include (I) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party's Sub-Agency or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both (A) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Agreement, and (B) avoid or overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.

W

(C) Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.

## 2.7.2 No breach of Agreement

The failure of a Party to fulfil any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of or default under this Agreement insofar as such mability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected try such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

#### 2.7.3 Measures to be taken

- a) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall take all reasonable measures to remove such Party's inability to fulfil its obligations hereunder with a minimum of delay.
- b) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any event not later than 14 (fourteen) days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.
- The Paries shall take all reasonable measures to minimise the consequences of any event of Force Majaura.

#### 2.7.4 Extension of time

Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Agreement, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.

#### 2.7.5 Payments

During the period of its inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Agency shall be entitled to be reimbursed for Additional Costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by it during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Services after the end of such puriod.

#### 2.7.6 Consultation

Not later than 30 (thirty) days after the Agency has, as the result of an event of Force Majeure, become unable to perform a malenal portion of the Services, the Parties shall consult with each other with a view to agreeing on appropriate measures to be taken in the circumstances.

#### 2.8 Suspension of Agreement

The Department may, by written notice of suspension to the Agency, suspend all payments to the Agency hereunder if the Agency shall be in breach of this Agreement or shall fell to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement, including the parrying out of the Services, provided that such notice of suspension (i) shall specify the rusture of the breach or failure, and (ii) shall provide an opportunity to the Agency to remedy such breach or failure within a

period not exceeding 30 (thirty) days after receipt by the Agency of such notice of suspension.

## 2.9 Termination of Agreement

## 2.9.1 By the Department

The Depulitment may, by not less than 30 (thirty) days' written notice of termination to the Agency, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.1, terminate this Agreement if

- (a) the Agency fails to remedy any breach hereof or any failure in the performance of its obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension pursuant to Clause 2.6 hereinabove, within 30 (thirty) days of receipt of such notice of suspension or within such further period as the Department may have subsequently granted in writing;
- (b) the Agency becomes insolvent or bankrupt or enters into any agreement with its creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or goes into injudation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary.
- (c) the Agency fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to Clause 9 hereof;
- (d) the Agency submits to the Department a statement which has a material effect on the rights, obligations or interests of the Department and which the Agency knows to be false:
- (e) any document, information, data or statement submitted by the Agency in its Proposals, based on which the Agency was considered eligible or successful, is found to be false, incorrect or misleading.
- as the result of Force Majeure, the Agency is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days, or
- (g) the Department, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this Agreement.

#### 2.9.2 By the Agency

The Agency may, by not less than 30 (thirty) days' written notice to the Department, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.2, terminate this Agreement if:

- (a) the Department fails to pay any money due to the Agency pursuant to this Agreement and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 9 hereof within 45 (forty five) days after receiving written notice from the Agency that such payment is overdue.
- (b) the Department is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement and has not remedied the same within 45 (forty five) days (or such longer period as the Agency may have subsequently granted in writing) following the receipt by the Department of the Agency's notice specifying such breach;
- (c) as the result of Force Majeure, the Agency is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days; or
- (d) the Department fails to compty with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof.

Av-

## 2.9.3 Cessation of rights and obligations

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof, of upon expiration of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except (i) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, or which expressly survive such Termination; (ii) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in Clause 3.3 hereof; (iii) the Agency's obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of such of its accounts and records set forth in Clause 3.5, as relate to the Agency's Services provided under this Agreement, and (iv) any right or remedy which a Party may have under this Agreement or the Applicable Law.

#### 2.9.4 Cessation of Services

Open termination of this Agreement by notice of either Party to the other pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Agency shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to documents prepared by the Agency and equipment and materials furnished by the Department, the Agency shall proceed as provided respectively by Clauses 3.9 or 3.11 hereof.

#### 2.9.5 Payment upon Termination

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Department shall make the following payments to the Agency (after offsetting against these payments any amount that may be due from the Agency to the Department) remuneration pursuant to Clause 6 hereof for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the date of termination:

- reimbursable expenditures pursuant to Clause 6 hereof for expenditures actually incurred prior to the date of termination; and
- (ii) except in the case of termination pursuant to sub-clauses (a) through (e) of Clause 2.9.1 hereof, relimbursement of any reasonable cost incidental to the prompt and orderly termination of the Agreement including the cost of the return travel of the Agency's personnel.

#### 2.9.6 Disputes about Events of Termination

If either Party disputes whether an event specified in Clause 2.9.1 or in Clause 2.9.2 hereof has occurred, such Party may, within 30 (thirty) days after (eccept of notice of termination from the other Party, refer the matter to arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof, and this Agreement shall not be terminated on account of such event except in accordance with the terms of any resulting arbitral award.

#### 3. OBLIGATIONS OF AGENCY

#### 3.1 General

#### 3.1.1 Standards of Performance

The Agency shall perform the Services and carry out its obligations hereunder with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound

4-

management practices, and employ appropriate advanced technology and safe and affective equipment, machinery, materials and methods. The Agency shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Agreement or to the Services, as a faithful advisor to the Department, and shall at all times support and safeguard the Department's legitimate interests in any dealings with Sup-Agencies or Third Parties.

#### 3.1.2 Terms of Reference

The scope of services to be performed by the Agency is specified in the Terms of Reference (the "TOR") at Annex-1 of this Agreement. The Agency shall provide the Deliverables specified therein in conformity with the time schedule stated therein.

## 3.1.3 Applicable Laws

The Agency shall perform the Services in accordance with the Applicable Laws and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any Sub-Agency, as well as the Personnel and agents of the Agency and any Sub-Agency, comply with the Applicable Laws.

#### 3.2 Conflict of Interest

3.2.1 The Agency shall not have a Conflict of Interest and any breach hemof shall constitute a breach of the Agreement.

#### 3.2.2 Agency and Affiliates not to be otherwise interested in the Project.

The Agency agrees that, during the term of this Agreement and after its termination; the Agency or any Associate thereof and any entity affiliated with the Agency, as well as any Sub-Agency and any entity affiliated with such Sub-Agency, shall be disqualified from providing goods, works, services, loans or equity for any project resulting from or closely related to the Services and any breach of this obligation shall amount to a Conflict of interest, provided that the restriction herein shall not apply after a period of five years from the completion of this assignment or to consulting assignments granted by banks/ lenders at any time; provided further that this restriction shall not apply to consultancy/ advisory services provided to the Department in continuation of this Consultancy or to any subsequent consultancy, advisory services provided to the Department in accordance with the rules of the Department. For the avoidance of doubt, an entity affiliated with the Agency shall include a partner in the Agency's firm or a person who holds more than 5% (five per cent) of the subscribed and paid up share capital of the Agency, as the case may be, and any Associate thereof.

#### 3.2.3 Prohibmon of conflicting activities

Neither the Agency nor its Sub-Agency nor the Personnel of either of them shall origage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:

fr

- during the term of this Agreement, any business or professional activities which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Agreement;
- after the fermination of this Agreement, such other activities as may be specified in the Agreement; or
- at any time, such other activities as have been specified in the RFP as Conflict of interest.
- 3.2.4 Agency not to benefit from commissions, discounts, etc.

The remuneration of the Agency pursuant to Clause 6 hereof shall constitute the Agency's sole remuneration in connection with this Agreement or the Services and the Agency shall not accept for its own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Agreement or to the Services or in the discharge of its obligations hereunder, and the Agency shall use its best efforts to ensure that any Sub-Agency, as well as the Personnel and agents of either of them, similarly shall not receive any such additional remuneration.

- The Agency and its Personner shall observe the highest standards of ethics and shall not have engaged in and shall not hereafter engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undestrable practice or restrictive practice (collectively the Prohibited Practices\*). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Department shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement forthwith by a communication in writing to the Agency, without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Agency, if it determines that the Agency has, directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in any Prohibited Practices in the Selection Process or before or after entering into of this Agreement in such an event, the Department shall forfeit and appropriate the performance security, if any, as compensation and damages payable to the Department towards, interakin the time, cost and effort of the Department, without prejudice to the Department's any other rights or remedy hereunder or in law.
- 3.2.6 Without prejudice to the rights of the Department under Clause 3.2.5 above and the other rights and remedies which the Department may have under this Agreement. If the Agency is found by the Department to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, ongaged or included in any Prohibited Practices, during the Selection Process or before or after the execution of this Agreement, the Agency shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or REP issued during a period of 2 (two) years from the date the Agency is found by the Department to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any Prohibited Practices.
- 3.2.7 For the purposes of Clauses 3.2.5 and 3.2.6, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
  - (a) 'corrupt practice' means (i) the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the actions of any person connected with the Selection Process (for removal of doubt, offering of employment or employing or engaging in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, any official of the Department who is or has been associated in any manner, directly or indirectly with

He-

Selection Process or LOA or dealing with matters concerning the Agreement before or after the execution thereof, at any time prior to the expiry of one year from the date such official resigns or retires from or otherwise ceases to be in the service of the Department, shall be deemed to constitute influencing the actions of a person connected with the Selection Process), or (ii) engaging in any manner whatsoever, whether during the Selection Process or after the issue of LOA or after the execution of the Agreement, as the case may be, any person in respect of any matter relating to the Project or the LOA or the Agreement, who at any time has been or is a legal, financial or technical adviser the Department in relation to any matter concerning the Project.

- (b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts or suppression of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts, in order to influence the Selection Process;
- (c) "coercive practice" means impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any person or property to influence any person's participation or action in the Selection Process or the exercise of its rights or performance of its obliquitions by the Department under this Agreement;
- (d) "undesirable practice" means (i) establishing contact with any person connected with or employed or engaged by the Department with the objective of canvassing, lobbying or in any manner influencing or attempting to influence the Selection Process; or (ii) having a Conflict of Interest; and
- (e) "restrictive practice" means forming a cartel or arriving at any understanding or amangement among Applicants with the objective of restricting or manipulating a full and fair competition in the Selection Process.

#### 3.3 Confidentiality

The Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel of either of them shall not, either during the term or within two years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement disclose any proprietary information, including information relating to reports, data, drawings, design software or other material, whether written or oral, in electronic or magnetic format, and the contents thereof, and any reports, digests or summaries created or derived from any of the foregoing that is provided by the Department to the Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel, any information provided by or relating to the Department, its technology, technical processes, business affairs or finances or any information relating to the Department's employees, officers or other professionals or suppliers, customers, or contractors of the Department; and any other information which the Agency is under an obligation to keep confidential in relation to the Project, the Services or this Agreement (Confidential Information), without the prior written consent of the Department

Notwithstanding the aforesaid, the Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel of either of them may disclose Confidential Information to the extent that such Confidential Information:

An

- (i) was in the public domain prior to its delivery to the Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel of either of them or becomes a part of the public knowledge from a source other than the Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel of either of them;
- was obtained from a third party with no known duty to maintain its confidentiality.
- (iii) is required to be disclosed by Applicable Laws or judicial or administrative or arbitral process or by any governmental instrumentalities, provided that for any such disclosure, the Agency, its Sub-Agencies and the Personnel of either of them shall give the Department prompt written notice, and use masonable efforts to ensure that such disclosure is accorded confidential treatment; and
- (iv) is provided to the professional advisors, agents, auditors or representatives of the Agency or its Sub-Agencies or Personnel of either of them, as is reasonable under the circumstances, provided, however, that the Agency or its Sub-Agencies or Personnel of either of them, as the case may be, shall require their professional advisors, agents, auditors or its representatives, to undertake in writing to keep such Confidential Information, confidential and shall use its best efforts to ensure compliance with such undertaking.

## 3.4 Liability of the Agency

- 3.4.1 The Agency's liability under this Agreement shall be determined by the Applicable Laws and the provisions hereof.
- 3.4.2 The Agency shall be liable to the Department for any direct loss or damage accrued or likely to accrue due to deficiency in Services rendered by it.
- 3.4.3 The Parties hereto agree that in case of negligence or wiful misconduct on the part of the Agency or on the part of any person or firm acting on behalf of the Agency in carrying out the Services, the Agency, with respect to damage caused to the Department's property, shall not be liable to the Department.
  - (i) for any indirect or consequential loss or damage; and
  - (ii) for any direct loss or damage that exceeds (a) the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 of this Agreement, or (b) the proceeds the Agency may be entitled to receive from any insurance maintained by the Agency to cover such a liability in accordance with Clause 3.5.2, whichever of (a) or (b) is higher
- 3.4.4 This limitation of liability specified in Clause 3.4.3 shall not affect the Agency's liability, if any, for damage to Third Parties caused by the Agency or any person or firm acting on behalf of the Agency in carrying out the Services subject, however, to a limit equal to 3 (three) times the Agreement Value.

## 3.5 Accounting, inspection and auditing

The Agency shall keep accorate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Services provided under this Agreement, in accordance with internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time charges and cost, and the basis thereof (including the basis of the Agency's costs and charges); and

## 3.6 Agency's actions requiring the Department's prior approval



The Agency shall obtain the Department's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:

- appointing such members of the Professional Personnel as are not listed in Annex-2.
- any other action that is not specified in this Agreement.

## 3.7 Reporting obligations

The Agency shall submit to the Department the reports and documents specified in the Agreement, in the form, in the numbers and within the time periods set forth therein.

## 3.8 Documents prepared by the Agency to be property of the Department

- 2.8.1 All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports and other documents (collectively referred to as "Consultancy Documents") prepared by the Agency (or by the Sub-Agencies or any Third Party) in performing the Services shall become and remain the property of the Department, and all intellectual property rights in such Consultancy Documents shall vest with the Department. Any Consultancy Document, of which the ownership or the intellectual property rights do not vest with the Department under law, shall automatically stand assigned to the Department as and when such Consultancy Document is created and the Agency agrees to execute all papers and to perform such other acts as the Department may deem necessary to secure its rights herein assigned by the Agency.
- 3.8.2 The Agency shall, not later than termination or expiration of this Agreement, deliver all Consultancy Documents to the Department, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Agency may retain a copy of such Consultancy Documents. The Agency, its Sub-Agencies or a Third Party shall not use these Consultancy Documents for purposes unrelated to this Agreement without the prior written approval of the Department.
- 3.8.3 The Agency shall hold the Department harmless and indomnified for any losses, claims, damages, expenses (including all legal expenses), awards, penalties or injuries (collectively referred to its "Claims") which may arise from or due to any unauthorised use of such Consultancy Documents, or due to any breach or failure on part of the Agency or its Sub-Agencies or a Third Party to perform anyof its duties or obligations in relation to securing the aforementioned rights of the Department.

## 3.9 Equipment and materials furnished by the Department

Equipment and materials made available to the Agency by the Department shall be the property of the Department and shall be marked accordingly. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, the Agency shall furnish forthwith to the Department, an inventory of such equipment and materials and shall dispose of such equipment and materials in accordance with the instructions of the Department. While in possession of such equipment and materials, the

In

Agency shall, unless otherwise instructed by the Department in writing, insure them in an amount equal to their full replacement value.

#### 3.10 Providing access to Project Office and Personnel

The Agency shall ensure that the Department, and officials of the Department having authority from the Department, are provided unrestricted access to the Office and to all Personnel during office hours. The Department's official, who has been authorised by the Department in this behalf, shall have the right to inspect the Services in progress, interact with Personnel of the Agency and verify the records relating to the Services for his satisfaction.

#### 3.11. Accuracy of Documents

The Agency shall be responsible for accuracy of the data collected by it directly or procured from other agencies/authorities, the designs, drawings, estimates and all other details prepared by it as part of these services. Subject to the provisions of Clause 3.4, it shall incernally the Department against any inaccuracy in its work which might surface during implementation of the Project, if such inaccuracy is the result of any negligence or inadequate due diligence on part of the Agency or arises out of its failure to conform to good industry practice. The Agency shall also be responsible for promptly correcting, at its own cost and risk, the drewings including any re-survey / investigations.

#### 4. AGENCY'S PERSONNEL

#### 4.1 General

The Agency shall employ and provide such qualified and experienced Personnel as may be required to carry out the Services.

#### 4.2 Deployment of Personnel

- 4.2.1 The designations, names and the estimated periods of engagement in carrying out the Services by each of the Agency's Personnel are described in Annex-2 of this Agreement.
- 4.2.2 If additional work is required beyond the scope of the Services specified in the Terms of Reference, the estimated periods of engagement of Personnel, set torth in the Annexes of the Agreement may be increased by agreement in writing between the Department and the Agency, provided that any such increase shall not, except as otherwise agreed, cause payments under this Agreement to exceed the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2.

#### 4.3 Approval of Personnel

- 4.3.1 The Professional Personnel listed in Annex-2 of the Agreement are hereby approved by the Department. No other Professional Personnel shall be engaged without prior approval of the Department.
- 4.3.2 If the Agency hereafter proposes to engage any person as Professional Personnel, it shall submit to the Department its proposal along with a CV of such person in the form provided at Appendix-1 (Form-9) of the RFP. The

Department may approve or reject such proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of receipt thereof. In case the proposal is rejected, the Agency may propose an atternative person for the Department's consideration, in the event the Department does not reject a proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of the date of receipt thereof under this Clause 4.3, it shall be deemed to have been approved by the Department.

#### 4.4 Substitution of Key Personnel

The Department expects all the Key Personnel specified in the Proposal to beavailable during implementation of the Agreement. The Department will notconsider any substitution of Key Personnel except under competting circumstances beyond the control of the Agency and the concerned Key Personnel Such substitution shall be subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Department.

#### 4.5 Team Leader and Project Coordinator

The person designated as the Team Leader of the Agency's Personnel shall be responsible for the overall delivery of project and timely and efficient functioning of the team. In addition, the Agency shall designate a suitable person as Project Coordinator (the "Project Coordinator") who shall be responsible for day to day performance of the Services.

#### 5. OBLIGATIONS OF THE DEPARTMENT

#### 5.1 Assistance in clearances etc.

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Department shall make best efforts to ensure that the Government shall

- provide the Agency and its Personnel with work permits and such other documents as may be necessary to enable the Agency or its Personnel to perform the Services;
- (b) issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services.

## 5.2 Change in Applicable Law

If, after the date of this Agreement, there is any change in the Applicable Laws with respect to taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost or reimbursable expenses incurred by the Agency in performing the Services, by an amount exceeding 2% (two per cent) of the Agreement Value specified in Claude 6.1.2, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Agency under this Agreement shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties hereto, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the aforesaid Agreement Value.

#### 5.3 Payment

In consideration of the Services performed by the Agency under this. Agreement, the Department shall make to the Agency such payments and in such manner as is provided in Clause 6 of this Agreement.

## PAYMENT TO THE AGENCY.

An

#### 6.1 Cost estimates and Agreement Value

- 5.1.1 An abstract of the cost of the Services payable to the Agency is set forth in Annex-3 of the Agreement.
- 6.1.3 Notwinstanding anything to the contrary contained in Clause 6.1.2 if pursuant to the provisions of Clauses 2.5 and 2.7, the Parties agree that additional payments shall be made to the Agency in order to cover any additional expenditures not envisaged in the cost estimates referred to in Clause 6.1.1 above, the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 above shall be increased by the amount or amounts, as the case may be, of any such additional payments.

## 6.2 Currency of payment

All payments shall be made in Indian Rupees. The Agency shall be free to convert Rupees into any foreign currency as per Applicable Laws.

#### 6.3 Mode of billing and payment

Billing and payments in respect of the Services shall be made as follows:-

- a. The Agency shall be paid for its services as per the Payment Schedule at Annex-4 of this Agreement, subject to the Agency fulfilling the following conditions:
  - (i) No payment shall be due for the next stage till the Agency completes to the satisfaction of the Department, the work perfaining to the preceding stage.
  - (ii) The Department shall pay to the Agency, only the undisputed
- b. The Department shall cause the payment due to the Agency to be made within 30 (Thirty) days after the receipt by the Department of duly completed bills with necessary particulars (the "Due Date").
- c. The final payment under this Clause shall be made only after the final report and a final statement, identified as such, shall have been submitted by the Agency and approved as satisfactory by the Department. The Services shall be deemed completed and finally accepted by the Department and the final deliverable shall be deemed approved by the Department as satisfactory upon expiry of 90 (ninety) days after receipt of the final deliverable by the Department unless the Department, within such 90 (ninety) day period, gives written notice to the Agency specifying in detail, the deficiencies in the Services. The Agency shall thereupon promptly make any necessary corrections and/or additions, and upon completion of such corrections or additions, the foregoing process shall be repeated. The Department shall make the final payment upon acceptance or deemed acceptance of the final deliverable by the Department.



- d. Any amount which the Department has paid or caused to be paid in excess of the amounts actually payable in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement shall be reimbursed by the Agency to this Department within 30 (thirty) days after receipt by the Agency of notice thereof, Any such claim by the Department for reimbursement must be made within 1 (one) year after receipt by the Department of a final report in accordance with Clause 6.3 (d). Any delay by the Agency in reimbursement by the due date shall attract simple interest (f) 10% (ten per cent) per annum.
- All payments under this Agreement shall be made to the account of the Agency as may be notified to the Department by the Agency.

#### 7. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES AND PENALTIES

## 7.1 Performance Security

- 7.1.1 The Department shall retain by way of performance security (the 'PerformanceSecurity'), 5% (five per cent) of all the amounts due and payable to the Agency, to be appropriated against breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages as specified in Clause 7.2. The balance remaining out of the Performance Security shall be returned to the Agency at the end of 3 (three) months after the expiry of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties hereto expressly agree that in addition to appropriation of the amounts withheld hereunder, in the event of any default requiring the appropriation of further amounts comprising the Performance Security, the Department may make deductions from any subsequent payments due and payable to the Agency hereunder, as if it is appropriating the Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.
- 7.1.2 The Agency may, in lieu of retention of the amounts as referred to in Clause 7.1.1 above, furnish a Bank Guarantee substentially in the form specified at Annex-5 of this Agreement.

#### 7.2 Liquidated Damages

7.2.1 Liquidated Damages for error/variation

In case only error or venation is detected in the reports submitted by the Agency and such error or variation is the result of negligence or tack of due diligence on the part of the Agency, the consequential damages thereof shall be quantified by the Department in a reasonable manner and recovered from the Agency by way of deemed inquidated damages, subject to a maximum of 10% (ten per cent) of the Agreement Value.

7.2.2 Encashment and appropriation of Performance Security

The Department shall have the right to invoke and appropriate the proceeds of the Performance Security, in whole or in part, without notice to the Agency in the event of breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages specified in this Clause 7.2

## 7.3 Penalty for deficiency in Services

In addition to the liquidated damages not amounting to penalty, as specified in Clause 7.2, warning may be issued to the Agency for minor deficiencies on its part. In the case of significant deficiencies in Services causing adverse effect on the Project or on the reputation of the Department, other penal action including departing for a specified period may also be initiated as per policy of the Department.

#### 8. FAIRNESS AND GOOD FAITH

#### 8.1 Good Faith

The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other's rights under this Agreement and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realisation of the objectives of this Agreement.

#### 8.2 Operation of the Agreement

The Parties recognise that it is impractical in this Agreement to provide for every contingency which may arise during the life of the Agreement, and the Parties hereby agree that it is their intention that this Agreement shall operate fairly as between them, and without detriment to the interest of either of them, and that, if during the term of this Agreement either Party believes that this Agreement is operating unfeirly, the Parties will use their best efforts to agree on such action as may be necessary to remove the cause or causes of such unfairness, but failure to agree on any action pursuant to this Clause shall not give rise to a dispute subject to arbitration in accordance with Clause 9 hereof.

#### 9. SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

#### 9.1 Amicable settlement

The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the interpretation thereof.

#### 9.2 Dispute resolution

- 9.2.1 Any dispute, difference or controversy of whatever nature howspever arising under or out of or in relation to this Agreement (including its interpretation) between the Parties, and so notified in writing by either Party to the other Party (the "Dispute") shall, in the first instance, be attempted to be resolved amicably in accordance with the conditation procedure sat forth in Clause 9.3.
- 9.2.2 The Parties agree to use their best efforts for resolving all Disputes arising under or in respect of this Agreement promptly, equitably and in good faith, and further agree to provide each other with reasonable access during normal business hours to all non-privileged records, information and data pertaining to any Dispute.

#### 9.3 Conditiation

In the event of any Dispute between the Parties, either Pasty may call upon Additional Secretary. Department of Financial Services, for amicable settlement, and upon such reference, the said persons shall meet no later than 10 (ten) days from the date of reference to discuss and attempt to amicably resolve the Dispute. If such meeting does not take place within the 10 (ten) day period or the Dispute is not amicably settled within 15 (filtern) days of the

Ar

meeting or the Dispute is not resolved as evidenced by the signing of written terms of settlement within 30 (thirty) days of the notice in writing referred to in Clause9.2.1 or such longer period as may be mutually agreed by the Parties, either Party may refer the Dispute to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 9.4.

#### 9.4 Arbitration

- 9.4.1 Any Dispute which is not resolved amicably by conditation, as provided in Clause 9.3, shall be finally decided by reference to arbitration by an Arbitral Tribunal appointed in accordance with Clause 9.4.2. Such arbitration shall be held in accordance with the Rules of Arbitration of the International Centre for Alternative Dispute Resolution, New Delhi (the "Rules"), or such other rules as may be mutually agreed by the Parties, and shall be subject to the provisions of the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996. The place of such arbitration shall be Delhi, where the Department has its headquarters and the language of arbitration proceedings shall be English.
- 9.4.2 There shall be [a sole arbitrator whose appointment] / [an Arbitral Tribunal of three arbitrators, of whom each Party shall select one, and the third arbitrator shall be appointed by the two arbitrators so selected, and in the event ofdisagreement between the two arbitrators, the appointment] shall be made in accordance with the Rules.
- 9.4.3 The arbitrators shall make a reasoned award (the "Award"). Any Award made in any arbitration held pursuant to this Clause 9 shall be final and binding on the Parties as from the date it is made, and the Agency and the Department agree and undertake to carry out such Award without date;
- 9.4.4 The Agency and the Department agree that an Award may be enforced against the Agency and/or the Department, as the case may be, and their respective assets wherever situated.
- 9.4.5 This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the Parties shall remain in full force and effect, pending the Award in any arbitration proceedings becaunder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf	For and on behalf of	
Agency	Department	
(Signature)	(Signature)	
(Name)	(Name)	



(Designation)

(Designation)

(Address)

(Address)

In the presence of:

1 2

Au

# Terms of Reference

(Reproduce Schedule-1 of RFP)

Av

# Deployment of Key Personnel

(Refer Clause 4 of TOR)

Az

# Cost of Services

(Refer Clause 6.1)

(Estimated cost of the Consultancy is Rs. 33 lakh per annum + GST)

In

# Payment Schedule

(Clause 5 of TOR)

He

# Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

Te	
[The President of India	19
acting through	
ii	
in consideration of Department of Fe	nancial Services acting on behalf of the
President of India	) (hereinafter referred
as the "Department", which expression or meaning thereof, include its such awarding to	
"Agency"	(hereinather referred as the
which expression shall unless repugn include its successors, administrator Department's Agreement no.	s, executors and assigns), vide the
as the	(hereinafter referred to
	nsultancy services in respect of the and the Agency having agreed to furnish

Hr

Guarantee	amountin	ig to Rs	(F	Rupees	
4970)1-003(03)0		) to			
tne Departi	nent for	performance of the	ne said A	greement.	
We	iest of	(hereinal	ter referm	ed to as the 'Bank')	at the
the Agency exceeding any loss or	Rs.	eby undertake to	pay to	the Department ar	amount not
Departmen	by reas		by the se	e caused to or suf aid Agency of any o	
any demu amount/cla to or suffer any of the t the Agency on the bank Bank under	merely imed is d ed by the erms or o is failure shall be this	on a demand ue by way of loss e Department by conditions contain to perform the s conditions as re	from the or dame or reason or the said Agree or this Great Ru.	ole under this Guardine Department star- ing caused to or would of breach by the sale said Agreement or rement. Any such do a amount due and pure unarantee shall be re-	ling that the old be caused ad Agency of by reason of emand made ayable by the
Department raised by to tribunal religious discharge of claim again 4. We. Guarantee period that	t any mo he Agen aling the prour list of our list ast as for herein of would be	ney so demande by in any suit or prefo, our liability syment so made pility for payment making such pay (indicate contained shall re- prequired for the	d notwith proceed worder to by us us thereund ment the name emain in perform	e of Bank) undertake estanding any disput ing pending before his present being under this bond and ier and the Agency e of Bank) further a full force and effer ance of the said Agency of the Depo	te or disputes any court or absolute and all be a valid shall have no agree that the ct during the presment and

consent and any of the to performance or from time the said Ag relating to to reason of air for any fort indulgence whatsoever	without affecting orms and condition to time any of the ency and to forth the said Agreement by such variation, rearrance, act or by the Department.	in any manner ions of the said ncy from time to be powers exer- lear or enforce at and we shall or extension on amission on the at to the said A aw relating to said	ve the fullest to rour obligations had Agreement or to to time or to postpossable by the De- carty of the terms not be relieved from the part of the De- gency or any suc- areties would, but	ereunder to vary a extend time of one for any time partment against a and conditions in our liability by a said Agency or partment or any a matter or thing
Constitution 7. We, revoke this the Departm 8. For	of the Bank or the Guarantee during tent in writing.	e Agency(s) ndicate the nar rits currency e	inged due to the ne of Bank) lastly xcept with the pre nk's liability under nt or any part th ank in accordance	undertake not to vious consent of
hereof, on o Bid	r before [	(indicate	the date falling 3	35 days after the
Due Date s	ecified in the RFI	Pil		
Dated, the .	day of	20	Ę.	
For				

W/e Ondicate the name of Banko further agree with the

(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)

Seal of the Bank

#### NOTES:

(Name of Bank)

5

(i) The Bank Guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the Guarantee.

The address, telephone no, and other details of the Head Office of the Bank as well as of issuing Branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing Branch.

An

#### SCHEDULE-3

#### Guidance Note on Conflict of Interest

- This Note further explains and illustrates the provisions of Clause 2.3 of the RFP and shall be read together therewith in dealing with specific cases.
- Agencies should be deemed to be in a conflict of interest situation if it can be reasonably concluded that their position in a pusiness or their personal interest could improperly influence their judgment in the exercise of their duties. The process for selection of Agencies should avoid both actual and perceived conflict of interest.
- 3 Conflict of interest may arise between the Department and a Agency or between Agencies and present or future concessionaries/ contractors. Some of the situations that would involve conflict of interest are identified below:
  - (a) Department and Agencies:
    - Potential Agency should not be privy to information from the Department which is not available to others.
    - (ii) Potential Agency should not have defined the project when earlier working for the Department.
  - (b) Agencies and concessionaires/contractors
    - (i) No Agency should have an ownership interest or a continuing business interest or an on-going relationship with a potential concessionaire/ contractor save and except relationships restricted to project-specific and short-term assignments.
    - No Agency should be involved in owning or operating entities resulting from the project.
    - (iii) No Agency should bid for works ansing from the project

The participation of companies that may be involved as investors or consumers and officials of the Department who have current or recent connections to the companies involved, therefore, needs to be avoided.

- 4. The normal way to identify conflicts of interest is through self-declaration by Agencies. Where a conflict exists, which has not been declared, competing companies are likely to bring this to the notice of the Department. All conflicts must be declared as and when the Agencies become aware of them.
- 5. Another approach towards avoiding a conflict of Interest is through the use of Chinese waits' to avoid the flow of commercially sensitive information from one part of the Agency's company to another. This could help overcome the problem of availability of limited numbers of experts for the project. However, in reality effective operation of "Chinese walls" may be a difficult proposition. As a general rule, larger companies will be more capable of adopting Chinese walls approach than smaller companies. Although, "Chinese walls" have been relatively common for many years, they are an increasingly discredited means of avoiding conflicts of interest and should be considered with caution. As a rule, "Chinese walls" should be considered as unacceptable and may be accepted only in exceptional cases upon full disclosure by a Agency coupled with provision of safeguards to the satisfaction of the Department.
- Another way to avoid conflicts of interest is through the appropriate grouping of tasks. For example, conflicts may arise if Agencies drawing up the terms of reference or the proposed documentation are also eligible for the consequent assignment or project.
- Another form of conflict of interest called "scope-creep" arises when Agencies
  advocate either an unnecessary broadening of the terms of reference or make

AL

- recommendations which are not in the best interests of the Department but which will generate further work for the Agencies. Some forms of contractual arrangements are more likely to lead to scope-creep. For example, lump-sum contracts provide fewer incentives for this, while time and material contracts provide built in incentives for Agencies to extend the length of their assignment.
- 8. Every project contains potential conflicts of interest. Agencies should not only avoid any conflict of interest, they should report any present/ potential conflict of interest to the Department at the earliest. Officials of the Department involved in development of a project shall be responsible for identifying and resolving any conflicts of interest, it should be ensured that safeguards are in place to preserve fair and open competition and measures should be taken to eliminate any conflict of interest arising at any stage in the process.

# APPENDICES

d-

# TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

Form-1

# Letter of Proposal

(On Applicant's letter head)

(Date and Reference)

	To,
	Sub: Appointment of Agency for Social media management
	Dear Sir,
	With reference to your RFP Document dated I/We, having examined all relevant documents and understood their contents, hereby submit our Proposal for salicution as Agency for Social media management (the "Agency") for Department of Financial Services. The proposal is unconditional and unqualified.
2	t/We acknowledge that the Department will be relying on the information provided in the Proposal and the documents accompanying the Proposal for selection of the Agency, and we certify that all information provided in the Proposal and in the Appendices is true and correct, nothing has been omitted which renders such information misleading; and all documents accompanying such Proposal are true copies of their respective originals.
3	This statement is made for the express purpose of appointment as the Agency
4	tiWe shall make available to the Department any additional information it may deem necessary or require for supplementing or authenticating the Proposal.
5.	I/We acknowledge the right of the Department to reject our application without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
6	I/We certify that in the last three years, we or any of our Associates have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of apenalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Applicant, nor been expelled from any project or contract by any public authority nor have had any contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.
7.	(a) I/We have examined and have no reservations to the RFP Documents, including any Addendum issued by the Department; (b) I/We do not have any conflict of interest in accordance with Clause 2.3 of the RFP Document.

- (c) I/We have not directly or indirectly or through an agent engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as defined in Clause 4.3 of the RFP document, in respect of any tender or request for proposal issued by or any agreement entered into with the Department or any other public sector enterprise or any government, Central or State; and
- (d) IfWe hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that in conformity with the provisions of Section 4 of the RFP, no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any comupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice.
- I/We understand that you may cancel the Selection Process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Proposal that you may receive nor to select the Agency, without incurring any liability to the Applicants in accordance with Clause 2.8 of the RFP document.

 I/We declare that we are not a member of any other Consortium applying for Selection as an Agency.

- 10. If We certify that in regard to matters other than security and integrity of the country, we or any of our Associates have not been convicted by a Court of Law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which would cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Consultancy for the Project or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- InWe further certify that in regard to matters relating to security and integrity
  of the country, we have not been charge-sheeted by any agency of the
  Government or convicted by a Court of Law for any offence committed by
  us or by any of our Associates.
- 13. We further certify that no investigation by a regulatory authority is pending either against us or against to be engaged team members I/We hereby irrevocably waive any right or remedy which we may have at any stage at law or howsoever otherwise arising to challenge or question any decision taken by the Department (and/ or the Government of India) in connection with the selection of Agency or in connection with the Selection Process itself in respect of the above mentioned Project.
- 14. If the agree and understand that the proposal is subject to the provisions of the RFP document, in no case, shall live have any claim or right of whatspever nature if the Consultancy for the Project is not awarded to means or our proposal is not opened or rejected.
- I/We agree to keep this offer valid for 120 (One Hundred Twenty Days): days from the PDD specified in the RFP.
- A Power of Attorney in favour of the authorised signatory to sign and submit this Proposal and documents is attached herewith in Form 4.
- 17. In the event of my/our firm being selected as the Agency. I/we agree to enter into an Agreement in accordance with the form at Schedule-2 of the RFP. We agree not to seek any changes in the aforesaid form and agree to abide by the same.
- 18. I/We have studied RFP and all other documents carefully. We understand that except to the extent as expressly set forth in the Agreement, we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by the Department or in respect of any matter arising out of

- or concerning or relating to the Selection Process including the award of Consultancy
- 19. The Financial Proposal is being submitted separately. This Technical Proposal read with the Financial Proposal shall constitute the Application which shall be binding on us.
- I/We agree and undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the REP Document.
  - In witness thereof, I/we submit this Proposal under and in accordance with the terms of the REP Document.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)

(Name and seal of the Applicant/ Lead Member)

Au

# Form-2 Particulars of the Applicant

nether applying as S	via Firm/Ceu			
	774 1 11110 (5/5)	npany or I	ead Mem	ber of a
n:				
mber of a consortiu	Ď			
	imi lember of a consortiur	lember of a consortium		

12

State the following:	
Name of Firm	
Legal status (e.g. sole proprietorship or partnership):	
Country of incorporation:	
Registered address	
Year of Incorporation:	
Year of commencement of business	
Principal place of business	
Name, designation, address and phone numbers of authorised signatory of the	
Applicant:	
Name:	
Designation	
Company:	
Address:	
Phone No.:	
E-mail address:	



If the Applicant is Lead Member of a consortium, state the following for ea
of the other Member Firms
(i) Name of Firm:
(i) Name of Firm:
(ii) Name of Firm: (iii) Legal Status and country of incorporation
(ii) Legal Status and country of incorporation  (iii) Registered address and principal place of business.  For the Applicant, (in case of a consortium, for each Member), state
(ii) Legal Status and country of incorporation  (iii) Registered address and principal place of business.  For the Applicant, (in case of a consortium, for each Member), state the following information:  (i) In case of non-Indian Firm, does the Firm have business presence.



	any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last five years?
25	Yes/No
1,55115.11	Has the Applicant or any member of the consortium been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last five years?
	Yes/No
	Has the Applicant or any of the Members in case of a consortium been penalised by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in the last five years? Yes/No
(v)	Has the Applicant or any of its Associaties, in case of a conscrium suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last five years?
	Yes/No
N a	icite: If answer to any of the questions at (ii) to (v) is yes, the Applicant is n ligible for this consultancy assignment.
	(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signature
	For and an behalf of

# Statement of Legal Capacity

(To be forwarded on the letter head of the Applicant)

Ref. Date.
To,
######################################
Dear Sir.
Sub: Appointment of Agency for SOCIAL MEDIA Management
I/We hereby confirm that we, the Applicant (along with other members in case of consortium, the constitution of which has been described in the Proposal), satisfy the terms and conditions laid down in the REP document
I/We have agreed that
the Lead Member of our conscribin.
L/We have agreed that (insert individual's name) will act as
our Authorised Representative/ will act as the Authorised Representative of the consortium on our behalf and has been duly authorized to submit our Proposal. Further, the authorised signatory is vested with requisite powers to furnish such proposal and all other documents, information or communication and authenticate the same.
Yours fulthfully.
(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory
For and on behalf of

1-

## APPENDIX-I

#### Form-4

## Power of Attorney

Know all men by these p Firm and address of constitute, nominate app daughter. Wife and preser with/ retained by us and attorney (hereinafter refer our name and on our beha of required in connection and selection as Agency Financial Services (the "I submission of all applicat participating in pre-bid a responses to the Depair Department, signing an consequent to acceptant Department in all matters Proposal for the said Pro into of the Agreement with	ntly residing at	Mr / Ms who is present orised Represents eds and things as a submission of our management for E ing but not limited d other documents ces and providing g us in all matte ill contracts and and generally de or relating to or an and thereof to us to	ntly employed ue and lawful ative") to do in are necessary in Proposal for Department of to signing and and writings, g information, is before the undertakings aling with the sing out of our all the entering
AND, we do hereby agri	ee to ratify and con	nfirm all acts, dee	ds and things

AND, we do hereby agree to ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things lawfully done or caused to be done by our said Authorised Representative pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Authorised Representative in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall always be deemed to have been done by us.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF	WE	THE	ABOVE
NAMEDPRINCIPAL HAVE	EXECUTED THIS		OF
ATTORNEY ON THIS	DAY	OF	20

For

(Signature, name, designation and address)

Witnesses

1\_

2

In

46		20.00
Acc	a۲	1749.03
1,110,000	44	LI TO OF

-----

## (Signature, name, designation and address of the Attorney)

#### Notes:

 The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure.

 Wherever required, the Applicant should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and other documents such as a resolution/power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the

Applicant.

 For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notensed in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, the Power of Attorney provided by Applicants from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention, 1961 are not required to be legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Apostilla certificate.

Az

# Financial Capacity of the Applicant

S. No.	Financial Year	Annual Professional Fee from Advisory and Consultancy Services
		(Rs)
36		
2		
3		
	Average	

## Certificate from the Statutory Auditorn

paymentssh	certify that(name of the Applicant) has received the lown above against the respective years on account of professional distory and consulting services
	(Signature, name and designation of the authorised signatory)
Date:	Name and seal of the audit firm.
	THE TAX TO A CONTRACT OF THE C

ruln case the Applicant does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide thecentricate from its chartered accountant that ordinardy audits the annual accounts of the Applicant.

Note:

An

- 1. Please do not attach any printed Annual Financial Statement. In case of consortium, Form 5 shall be submitted by all members of the consortium.

## DESCRIPTION OF SOCIAL MEDIA MANAGEMENT METHODOLOGY, BRANDING STRATEGY AND ROADMAP IN RESPONDING TO THE TERMSOF REFERENCE

A description of the approach, methodology and work plan for performing the assignment, including a detailed description of the proposed methodology and staffing.

Note:

The Financial quote shall not be mentioned in any place except a financial proposal (Appendix II).

He

S No	Name of Project	Name of Client	Professional Fees Received by the applicant (in Rs Lakh)
1			Lakij
2			
3			
4			
5			

The Applicant should provide details of only those assignments that have been undertaken by it under its own name. In case the Applicant has not received the professional fees for the ongoing assignment, the applicant must furnish certificate from client clearly mentioning the scope of work and consultancy fees for the assignment.

In the event that the Applicant does not wish to disclose the actual fee received for any particular assignment, it may state that it has received more than the amount specified for alighbility under this RFP.

#### Certificate from the Statutory Auditors of [Name of Company]

This is to certify that the information contained in Column 4 above is correct as per the accounts of the Applicant and/ or the clients.

(Signature, name and designation of the euthorised signatory)

Date

Name and seal of the audit firm:

soin case the Applicant does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide theceltificate from its chartered accountant that ordinantly audits the annual accounts of the Applicant.

سملا

Form-8

# Particulars of Key Personnel

No	Designation of Key Personnel	Name	Educational Qualification	Length of Professional Experience
	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)



## Curriculum Vitae (CV) of Professional Personnel

- Proposed Position (For each position of key professional separate form will be prepared):
- 2 Name of Firm (Insert name of firm proposing the staff)
- 3. Name of Staff: [Insert full name]:
- Brief Profile of Proposed Staff: [Provide summary of proposed staff experience, qualifications and achievements in no more than 250 words]
- 5 Date of Birth:
- 6. Nationality:
- 7 Education [indicate college/university and other specialized education of staff member, giving names of institutions, degrees obtained, and dates of obtainment]
- 8 Membership of Professional Associations:
- 9. Other Training
- Countries of Work Experience: [List countries where staff has worked in the last ten years]:
- Languages [For each language indicate proficiency; good, fair, or poor in speaking, reading, and writing!
- 12. Employment Record [Starting with present position, list in reverse order every employment held by staff member since graduation, giving for each employment (see format here below); dates of employment, name of employing organization, positions held.):

From [Year]

To [Year]:

Employer.

Postions held:

13 Detailed Tasks Assigned: [List all tasks to be performed under this Assignment] Work Undertaken that Best Illustrates Capability to Handle the Tasks Assigned [Among the Assignment/jobs in which the staff has been involved, indicate the following information for those Assignment/jobs that best illustrate staff capability to to handle the tasks listed under point 12.]

Name of Assignment or project

Employer

Year.

Location

Main project features:

Positions held:

Activities performed

(Signature and reame of the authorised agnatory of the Applicant)

4-

#### Note:

- Use separate form for each Key Personnel
   Each page of the CV shall be signed and dated by both the personnel and
   Applicant firm along with the seal of the firm. Photocopies will not be considered for. evaluation.

## APPENDIX4I

## FINANCIAL PROPOSAL

## Covering Letter

(On Applicant's letter head)

Date and Reference)	
o.	
ubject Appointment of Agency for SOCIAL MEDIA MANAGEMENT	
lear Sir.	
We. (Applicant's name) herewith enclose the Financial reposalfor selection of my/our firm as Agency for Social media management indicate bove.	ılα
We agree that this offer shall remain valid for a period of 120 (one hundred and twenty) day om the Proposal Due Date or such further period as may be mutually agreed upon.	10.
Yours faithfully	ķ
	N.

L

